

Government of Samoa

TENDER DOCUMENTS

## Issued on

10 June 2019

## FOR PROCUREMENT OF

ENGINEERING, SUPPLY, INSTALLATION AND COMMISSIONING OF 33KV TIELINE EQUIPMENT IN FULUASOU SUBSTATION AND TANUGAMANONO POWER STATION

**GOODS & RELATED SERVICES Tender No:** 

SAM EPC 2019 / 24

Foreign:       YES         Local:       YES         Funded by:       ELECTRIC POWER CORPORATION
Funded by: Electric power corporation
Electric Power Corporation (acting for and on I Government of the Independent State of
Contact Entity: ELECTRIC POWER CORPORATION (PROJECT MA

GOVERNMENT OF SAMOA STANDARD TENDER DOCUMENT :G&RS

## **Standard Tender Document**

### **Table of Contents**

PART 1 – Tendering Procedures	2
Section I. Instructions to Tenderers	3
Section II. Tender Data Sheet (TDS)	
Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria	
Section IV. Tendering Forms	
Section V. Eligible Countries	62
PART 2 – Supply Requirements	
Section VI. Schedule of Requirements	63
PART 3 - Contract	
Section VII. General Conditions of Contract	78
Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract	
Section IX. Contract Forms	
Section VI. Schedule of Requirements PART 3 - Contract Section VII. General Conditions of Contract Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract	63 <b>78</b> 78 

Request for Tenders (	(IFT)117
-----------------------	----------

### PART 1 – Tendering Procedures

### Section I. Instructions to Tenderers

### **Table of Clauses**

Α.	General5
1.	Scope of Tender5
2.	Source of Funds5
3.	Fraud and Corruption5
4.	Eligible Tenderers7
5.	Eligible Goods and Related Services8
В.	Contents of Tendering Documents
6.	Sections of Tender Documents
7.	Clarification of Tender Documents9
8.	Amendment of Tender Documents10
C.	Preparation of Tenders10
9.	Cost of Tendering10
10.	Language of Tender10
11.	Documents Comprising the Tender10
12.	Tender Submission Form and Price Schedules11
13.	Alternative Tenders
14.	Tender Prices and Discounts11
15.	Currencies of Tender14
16.	Documents Establishing the Eligibility of the Tenderer14
17.	Documents Establishing the Eligibility of the Goods and Related Services15
18.	Documents Establishing the Conformity of the Goods and Related Services15
19.	Documents Establishing the Qualifications of the Tenderer15
20.	Period of Validity of Tenders16
21.	Tender Security and Tender-Securing Declaration16
22.	Format and Signing of Tender18
D.	Submission and Opening of Tenders
23.	Submission, Sealing and Marking of Tenders18
24.	Deadline for Submission of Tenders19
25.	Late Tenders19
26.	Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Tenders19

27.	Tender Opening	20	)
-----	----------------	----	---

Ε.	Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders	21
28.	Confidentiality	21
29.	Clarification of Tenders	22
30.	Responsiveness of Tenders	22
31.	Non-conformities, Errors, and Omissions	23
32.	Preliminary Examination of Tenders	24
33.	Examination of Terms and Conditions; Technical Evaluation	24
34.	Conversion to Single Currency	24
35.	Domestic Preference	24
36.	Evaluation of Tenders	25
37.	Comparison of Tenders	26
38.	Postqualification of the Tenderer	26
39.	Employer's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders	26
F.	Award of Contract	26
40.	Award Criteria	26
41.	Employer's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award	27
42.	Notification of Award	27
43.	Signing of Contract	
44.	Performanœ Security	
45.	Adjudicator	27

### Section I. Instructions to Tenderers (ITT)

### General

- Scope of Tender1.1The Employer as specified in the TDS, issues this Tender Document<br/>for the supply of Goods and Related Services incidental thereto as<br/>specified in Section VI- Schedule of Requirements.
  - 1.2 The name and identification number of this Competitive Tendering procurement are **specified in the TDS.** The name, identification, and number of lots of are also **provided in the TDS.**
  - 1.3 Throughout these Tendering Documents:
    - (a) "day" means calendar day;
    - (b) "Government" means the Government of the Independent State of Samoa, including a Government department and public body (as defined in the Public Finance Management Act 2001);
    - (c) "in writing" means communicated in written form (e.g. by mail, email, fax, telex) with proof of receipt;
    - (d) "Employer" is the Samoa Electric Power Corporation acting for and on behalf of the Government or delegate or proxy for the Government and the Executor of the Contract;
    - (e) "Contact Entity" is the Employer's assigned agency or person for conducting the tendering and contract administration processes;
    - (f) "singular" means "plural" and vice versa;
- **2. Source of Funds** 2.1 The Electric Power Corporation will fund entire project from its equity.
  - 2.2 All payments will be processed and made by Electric Power Corporation.
- Fraudand3.1The Employer shall require that the Supplier, its contractors and theirCorruptionagents (whether declared or not), personnel, subcontractors, subconsultants, and service providers under Government-financed<br/>contracts, observe the highest standard of ethics during the<br/>procurement and execution of such contracts pursuant to GCC 3 of this

Tender Document.<sup>1</sup>, Accordingly, the Government:

- (a) shall clarify the terms set out in GCC 3 where it becomes necessary;
- (b) shall reject a proposal for award of Contract if it determines that the Tenderer recommended for award has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- (c) will cancel the portion of the funding allocated to a contract if it determines at any time that representatives of the Employer engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices during the procurement or the execution of that contract, without the Employer having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Government to remedy the practice in question; and
- (d) will sanction a firm or an individual, at any time, in accordance with prevailing Government sanctions procedures, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible, either indefinitely or for a specified period of time:
  - (i) to be awarded a Government-financed contract; and
  - (ii) to be a nominated<sup>b</sup> subcontractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Government-financed contract.
- 3.2 Where necessary and only in exceptional circumstances, the Tenderers shall permit the EPC, on behalf of Government, to inspect any accounts and records and other documents relating to the Tender submission and contract performance, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the EPC, on behalf of Government.
- 3.3 Furthermore, Tenderers shall be aware of the provision stated in GCC35.1 of these Tender Documents with regard to termination.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In this context, any action taken by a tenderer, supplier, contractor, or any of its personnel, agents, subcontractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees to influence the procurement process or contract execution for undue advantage is improper

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> A nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider (different names are used depending on the particular tendering document) is one which either has been: (i) included by the tenderer in its pre-qualification application or tender because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that are accounted for in the evaluation of the Tenderer's pre-qualification application or the tender; or (ii) recommended by the Employer

- Eligible4.1Subject to ITT 4.6, a Tenderer shall be a private contractor or joint venture.TenderersUnless otherwise stated in the TDS, all partners shall be jointly and<br/>severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the<br/>terms and conditions of Contract.
  - 4.2 A Tenderer, and all parties constituting the Tenderer, shall have the nationality of an eligible country, in accordance with Section V -Eligible Countries. Accordingly:
    - (a) a Tenderer shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Tenderer is a citizen or is constituted, or incorporated, and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country. This criterion shall also apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract including related services; and
    - (b) any Tenderer of an eligible nationality foreign to the Independent State of Samoa shall not be excluded from participation and qualification in tender processes, unless the tender process is designated as "limited tendering procedure" (for those selected tenders invited by the Employer to submit offers) or "single tendering procedure" (for invited individual tenderers only) rather than the preferred "open competitive tender process" as per Appendix I of the Tenders Board Guidelines for Procurement and Contracting: GWGS.
    - 4.3 All Tenderers shall satisfy the eligibility requirements defined in the Tenders Board Guidelines for Government Procurement and Contracting: GWGS as may be amended from time to time, notwithstanding that a foreign entity may present specifically equivalent documentary credentials from its country of domicile and business operations.
  - 4.4 A Tenderer shall not have a conflict of interest. All Tenderers found to have conflict of interest shall be disqualified. Tenderers may be considered to have a conflict of interest with one or more parties in the tendering process if they:
    - (a) are or have been associated in the past, with a firm or any of its affiliates which have been engaged by the Employer to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications, and other documents to be used for the

procurement of the goods to be purchased under these Tender Documents.

- (b) submit more than one tender in the tendering process, except for alternative offers permitted under ITT Clause 13.
- 4.5 A firm that has been sanctioned by the Government in accordance with ITT 3.1 (d) shall be ineligible to be awarded a contract, or benefit from a Government-financed contract, financially or otherwise, during such period of time as the Government shall determine. The list of debarred firms is available at the specified addresses in the **TDS**.
- 4.6 Foreign Government-owned enterprises and public bodies in Samoa shall be eligible only if they can establish that they:
  - (i) are legally and financially autonomous,
  - (ii) operate under commercial law, and
  - (iii) are not a dependent agency of the Employer.
- 4.7 Tenderers shall provide such evidence of their continued eligibility satisfactory to the Employer as the Employer shall reasonably request.

Eligible Goods5.1All the Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contractand Relatedand financed by the EPC may have their origin in any country in<br/>accordance with Section V- Eligible Countries.

5.2 For purposes of this Clause:

"goods" includes commodities, raw material, machinery, equipment, and industrial plants; and

"related services" includes services such as insurance, minor construction, installation, commissioning, training, initial maintenance, preparation of operating and maintenance manuals.

5.3 The term "origin" means the country where the goods have been mined, grown, cultivated, produced, manufactured or processed or through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differ substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

### **Contents of Tendering Documents**

# Sections of6.1The Tender Documents consist of Parts 1, 2 and 3 which include all theTenderingSections indicated below and should be read in conjunction with anyDocumentsAddendum issued in accordance with ITT 8.

### PART 1 Tendering Procedures

- Section I. Instructions to Tenderers ("ITT")
- Section II. Tender Data Sheet ("TDS")
- Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
- Section IV. Tendering Forms
- Section V. Eligible Countries

### PART 2 Supply Requirements

• Section VI. Schedule of Requirements

### PART 3 Contract

- Section VII. General Conditions of Contract ("GCC")
- Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract ("SCC")
- Section IX. Contract Forms
- 6.2 The RTT as issued by the Employer and set out in Section IX forms part of the Tender Documents.
- 6.3 The Employer is not responsible for the completeness of the Tender Documents and their addenda if they were not obtained directly from the Employer.
- 6.4 The Tenderer is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Tender Documents. Failure to furnish all information or documentation required by the Tender Documents may result in the rejection of the tender.
- Clarification of7.1Tenderers may seek clarification of the Tender Documents by<br/>contacting the Employer in writing at the Employer's address specified<br/>in the TDS within 14 days before closing date and time for submission<br/>of Tenders.
  - 7.2 The Employer shall respond in writing to any request for darification, provided that such request is received no later than the number of days **specified in the TDS** prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders. The Employer shall forward copies of its response to all those who have acquired the Tender Documents directly from it, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. Should the Employer

deem it necessary to amend the Tender Documents as a result of a clarification, it shall do so by issuing an addendum. Any addendum issued shall form part of the RfT and be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the RfT directly from Employer. To allow time for Tenderers to take into account any addendum issued, the Employer may extend the closing date for the submission of Tenderers.

- Amendment of8.1At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, theTenderingEmployer may amend the Tender Documents by issuing an addendum.Documents
  - 8.2 Any addendum issued shall form part of the Tender Documents and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the Tender Documents directly from the Employer.
  - 8.3 To give prospective Tenderers reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Tenders the Employer may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders, pursuant to ITT 24.2 of these Tender Documents.

### **Preparation of Tenders**

- Cost of9.1The Tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and<br/>submission of its tender, and the Employer shall not be liable for those<br/>costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the tender process.
- Language of10.1The Tender as well as all correspondence and documents relating to<br/>the same, shall be written in the language specified in the TDS.<br/>Supporting documents and any other printed materials that are part of<br/>the Tender may be in another language provided they are accompanied<br/>by an accurate translation of the relevant passages of the Tender in the<br/>language specified in the TDS, in which case and for the purposes of<br/>interpreting the Tender, the translated version shall take precedent.

# Documents11.1The Tender shall comprise the following:Comprising the<br/>Tender(a)the Tender Submission Form and the applicable Price Schedules in<br/>accordance with ITT 12, 14, and 15;(b)Tender Security or Tender Security or Tender Security

- (b) Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration in accordance with ITT 21 if required;
- (c) written confirmation authorising the signatory of the Tender to commit the Tenderer in accordance with ITT 22;
- (d) documentary evidence in accordance with ITT 16 establishing the

		Tenderer's eligibility to tender;
	(e)	documentary evidence in accordance with ITT 17, that the Goods and
		Related Services to be supplied by the Tenderer are of eligible origin;
	(f)	documentary evidence in accordance with ITT 18 and 30, that the
		Goods and Related Services conform to the Tender Documents;
	(g)	documentary evidence in accordance with ITT 19 establishing the
		Tenderer's qualifications to perform the contract if its tender is accepted; and
	(h)	any other document <b>required in the TDS</b> .
Tender Submission Form and Price Schedules	12.1	The Tenderer shall submit the Tender Submission Form using the form in <b>Section IV - Tendering Forms</b> . This form must be completed without any alterations to its format, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
	12.2	The Tenderer shall submit the Price Schedules for Goods and Related Services, according to their origin as appropriate, using the forms provided for in <b>Section IV - Tendering Forms</b> .
Alternative Tenders	13.1	Unless otherwise <b>specified in the TDS</b> , alternative tenders shall not be considered.
Tender Priœs and Discounts	14.1	The prices and discounts quoted by the Tenderer in the Tender Submission Form and in the Price Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified in this ITT 14.
	14.2	All lots and items must be listed and priced separately in the Price Schedules.
	14.3	The price to be quoted in the Tender Submission Form shall be the total price of the Tender, including the applicable taxes as specified in the <b>TDS</b> but excluding any discounts offered.
	14.4	The Tenderer shall quote any unconditional discounts and indicate the method for their application in the Tender Submission Form.
	14.5	The terms EXW, CIP, and other similar terms shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by The International Chamber of Commerce <b>as specified in the TDS</b> .
	14.6	Prices shall be quoted as specified in each Price Schedule included in

**Section IV- Tendering Forms**. The dis-aggregation of price components is required solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of Tenders by the Employer. This shall not in any way limit the Employer's right to contract on any of the terms offered. In quoting its prices, the Tenderer shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible country, in accordance with Section V - Eligible Countries. Similarly, the Tenderer may obtain insurance services from any eligible country in accordance with Section V - Eligible Countries. Prices shall be entered in the following manner:

### (a) For Goods manufactured in the Employer's Country:

- the price of the Goods quoted EXW (ex works, ex factory, ex warehouse, ex showroom, or off-the-shelf, as applicable), including all customs duties and sales and other taxes already paid or payable on the components and raw material used in the manufacture or assembly of the Goods;
- (ii) any Employer's Country sales tax and other taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the contract is awarded to the Tenderer; and
- (iii) the price for inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the Goods to their final destination (Project Site) as specified in the **TDS**.

## (b) For Goods manufactured outside the Employer's Country, to be imported:

- the price of the Goods, quoted CIP named place of destination, or CIF port of destination as specified in the **TDS**;
- (ii) the price for inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the Goods from the named place of destination to their final destination (Project Site) specified in the TDS;
- (iii) in addition to the CIP prices specified in (b)(i) above, the price of the Goods to be imported may be quoted FCA (named place of destination) or CPT (named place of destination), if so specified in the **TDS**; and
- (iv) <u>Tenderers shall note that the basis of Customs charges assessment is</u> <u>CIF</u>.

(c) For Goods manufactured outside the Employer's Country, already imported:

[For previously imported Goods, the quoted price shall be distinguishable from the original import value of those Goods declared to customs and shall include any rebate or mark-up of the local agent or representative and all local costs except import duties and taxes, which have been and/or have to be paid by the Employer. For clarity the Tenderers are asked to quote the price including import duties, and additionally to provide the import duties and the price net of import duties which is the difference from those values.]

- (i) the price of the Goods, including the original import value of the Goods; plus any mark-up (or rebate); plus any other related local cost, and custom duties and other import taxes already paid or to be paid on the Goods already imported.
- (ii) the custom duties and other import taxes already paid (need to be supported with documentary evidence) or to be paid on the Goods already imported;
- (iii) the price of the Goods, obtained as the difference between (i) and (ii) above;
- (iv) any Employer's Country sales and other taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the contract is awarded to the Tenderer; and
- (v) the price for inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the Goods from the named place of destination to their final destination (Project Site) specified in the **TDS**.
- (d) for Related Services, other than inland transportation and other services required to convey the Goods to their final destination, whenever such Related Services are specified in the Schedule of Requirements:
  - the price of each item comprising the Related Services (inclusive of any applicable taxes).
- 14.7 Prices quoted by the Tenderer shall be fixed during the Tenderer's performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any

account, unless otherwise specified in the **TDS**. A Tender submitted with an adjustable price quotation shall be treated as non-responsive and shall be rejected, pursuant to ITT 30. However, if in accordance with the **TDS**, prices quoted by the Tenderer shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract, a tender submitted with a fixed price quotation shall not be rejected, but the price adjustment shall be treated as zero.

- 14.8 If so indicated in ITT 1.1, Tenderers may be invited for individual contracts (lots) or for any combination of contracts (packages). Unless otherwise indicated in the **TDS**, prices quoted shall correspond to all of the items specified for each lot and to all of the quantities specified for each item in that particular lot. Tenderers wishing to offer any price reduction (discount) for the award of more than one Contract shall specify the applicable price reduction in accordance with ITT 14.4 provided the tenders for all lots are submitted and opened at the same time.
- Currenciesof15.1The Tenderer shall quote in the currency of the Employer's Country the<br/>portion of the tender price that corresponds to expenditures incurred<br/>in the currency of the Employer's country, unless otherwise specified in<br/>the TDS.
  - 15.2 The Tenderer may express the tender price in the currency of any country in accordance with Section V -Eligible Countries; but for purposes of comparison of tender price, the tender price may then be valued in terms of the Samoan Tala or other single currency stated in the tender documents and the rates of exchange to use is the prevailing selling rates at that time. If no official exchange rates are available, this shall be determined by the procuring entity with the approval of the Tenders Board.
- Documents16.1To establish their eligibility in accordance with ITT 4, Tenderers shall<br/>complete the Tender Submission Form included in Section IV TenderingEligibility of theForms.Tenderer

**Related Services** 

the Tenderer

Documents17.1To establish the eligibility of the Goods and Related Services in<br/>accordance with ITT 5, Tenderers shall complete the Country of Origin<br/>declarations in the Price Schedule Forms of Section IV- Tendering<br/>Forms.Boods andForms.

Documents18.1To establish the conformity of the Goods and Related Services to theEstablishing theTendering Documents, the Tenderer shall furnish as part of its TenderConformity of thethe documentary evidence that the Goods conform to the technicalGoods andspecifications and standards specified in Section VI- Schedule ofRelated ServicesRequirements.

- 18.2 The documentary evidence may be in the form of literature, drawings or data, and shall consist of a detailed item by item description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the Goods and Related Services, demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the Goods and Related Services to the technical specification, and if applicable, a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Schedule of Requirements.
- 18.3 The Tenderer shall also furnish a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the Goods during the period **specified in the TDS** following commencement of the use of the goods by the Employer.
- 18.4 Standards for workmanship, process, material, and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers specified by the Employer in the Schedule of Requirements, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Tenderer may offer other standards of quality, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers, provided that it demonstrates, to the Employer's satisfaction, that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Schedule of Requirements.
- Documents19.1The documentary evidence of the Tenderer's qualifications to performEstablishing thethe contract if its tender is accepted shall establish to the Employer'sQualifications ofsatisfaction:
  - (a) that if **required in the TDS**, a Tenderer that does not manufacture or produce the Goods it offers to supply shall submit the

Manufacturer's Authorization using the form included in Section IV- Tendering Forms to demonstrate that it has been duly authorized by the manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these Goods in the Employer's Country;

- (b) that if required in the TDS, in case of a Tenderer not doing business within the Employer's Country, the Tenderer is or will be (if awarded the contract) represented by an Agent in the Employer's Country equipped and able to carry out the Supplier's maintenance, repair and spare parts-stocking obligations prescribed in the Conditions of Contract and/or Technical Specifications; and
- (c) that the Tenderer meets each of the qualification criterion specified in Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria of the Tender Documents.
- Period of Validity20.1Tenders shall remain valid for the period specified in the TDS after the<br/>tender submission deadline date prescribed by the Employer. A tender<br/>valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Employer as being<br/>non-responsive.
  - 20.2 In exceptional dircumstances, prior to the expiration of the tender validity period, the Employer may request Tenderers to extend the validity period of their Tenders. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Tender Security is requested in accordance with ITT 21, it shall also be extended for a corresponding period. A Tenderer may refuse the request without forfeiting its Tender Security. A Tenderer granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its tender, except as provided for in ITT 20.3.
  - 20.3 In the case of fixed price contracts, if the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) consecutive days (including weekends) counted after the initial tender validity period, the Tender price shall be adjusted as specified in the request for extension. Tender evaluation shall be based on the Tender Price without taking into consideration the above adjusted price.
- Tender Security21.1The Tenderer shall furnish as part of its tender, a Tender Security or a<br/>Tender-Securing Declaration if required, as specified in the TDS.
  - 21.2 The Tender Security shall be in the amount specified in the TDS and

denominated in the currency of the Employer's Country or a freely convertible currency, and shall:

- (a) at the Tenderer's option, be in the form of either a letter of credit, or a bank guarantee from a banking institution, or a bond issued by a surety;
- (b) be issued by a reputable institution selected by the tenderer and located in any eligible country. If the institution issuing the bond is located outside the Employer's Country, it shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Employer's Country to make it enforceable;
- (c) be substantially in accordance with one of the forms of Tender Security in Section IV- Tendering Forms, or another form approved by the Employer prior to the dose of tender submission;
- (d) be payable promptly upon written demand by the Employer in case the conditions listed in ITT 21.5 are invoked;
- (e) be submitted in its original form as copies will not be accepted; and
- (f) remain valid for a period of twenty eight (28) days beyond the validity period of the tenders as extended if applicable, in accordance with ITT 20.2.
- 21.3 If a Tender Security or a Tender-Securing Dedaration is required in accordance with ITT 21.1, any tender not accompanied by a substantially responsive Tender Security or Tender Securing Dedaration in accordance with ITT 21.1 shall be rejected by the Employer as being non-responsive.
- 21.4 The Tender Security of unsuccessful Tenderers shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Tenderer's furnishing of the Performance Security pursuant to ITT 44.
- 21.5 The Tender Security may be forfeited:
  - (a) if a Tenderer withdraws its tender during the period of tender validity in accordance with ITT 20.1, and as provided for in ITT 20.2 if applicable; or
  - (b) if the successful Tenderer fails to:
    - (i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITT Clause 43;

- (ii) furnish a Performance Security in accordance with ITT Clause 44.
- (iii) Accept the arithmetic correction made in accordance with ITT 31 3)
- 21.6 The Tender Security or Tender- Securing Declaration of a JV must be in the name of a legally constituted JV that submits the tender or otherwise in the names of all future partners as named in the letter of intent mentioned in Section IV - Tendering Forms, at 7. Tenderer Information Form Item 7.
- 21.7 If a Tender security is **not required in the TDS**, and if a Tenderer withdraws its tender during the period of tender validity specified by the Tenderer in accordance with ITT 20.1 and ITT 20.2 where applicable, that Tender will be disqualified.
- 21.8 Where a Tender Securing Declaration is required, it must be in the form in Section IV – Tendering Forms (6. Tender Securing Declaration) and the same shall remain valid for a period of 120 days.
- Format and22.1The Tenderer shall prepare one (1) original of the documentsSigning of Tendercomprising the tender as described in ITT and clearly mark it<br/>"ORIGINAL." In addition, the Tenderer shall submit the required amount<br/>of copies of that Tender, in accordance with the TDS and clearly mark<br/>them "Copy". In the event of any discrepancy between the Original and<br/>the Copies, the Original prevails.
  - 22.2 The Original and all Copies of the tender shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by the Tenderer or a person duly authorised to sign on behalf of the Tenderer.
  - 22.3 Any interlineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the authorised person signing the Tender.

### Submission and Opening of Tenders

Submission,23.1Tenderers must always submit their Tenders by mail or by hand<br/>delivery. Tenderers submitting tenders by mail or by hand delivery, shall<br/>enclose the original and each copy of the Tender, including alternative<br/>tenders, if permitted in accordance with ITT 13, in three (3) separate

envelopes, sealed and duly marked as "ORIGINAL", "COPY" and "ALTERNATIVE", respectively. All 3 envelopes shall then be endosed in one (1) single envelope. The rest of the procedure shall be in accordance with ITT 23.2 and 23.3.

- 23.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall:
  - (a) Bear the name and address of the Tenderer;
  - (b) be addressed to the Employer in accordance with ITT 24.1;
  - bear the specific identification of this tendering process indicated (c) in ITT 1.1 and any additional identification marks as specified in the TDS; and
  - (d) bear a warning to the effect that the envelope must not be opened before the time and date for tender opening in accordance with ITT 27.1 of these Tender Documents.
- 23.3 If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Employer will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of any tender. The Employer also assumes no responsibility for delay in courier or any other form of delivery.
- Deadline for 24.1 Tenders must be received by the Employer at the address and no later Submission of than on the date and time specified in the TDS.

Tenders

Tenders

- 24.2 The Employer may at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of tenders by amending the Tender Documents in accordance with ITT 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and Tenderers previously subject to the deadline shall
- Late Tenders 25.1 The Employer shall not consider any tender that arrives after the deadline for submission of tenders in accordance with ITT 24. Any tender received by the Employer after the deadline for submission of tenders shall be declared late, rejected and returned unopened to the

the Tender must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:

- (a) submitted in accordance with ITT 22 and 23 (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL", "SUBSTITUTION" or "MODIFICATION", respectively; and
- (b) received by the Employer prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Tenders in accordance with ITT 24.
- 26.2 Tenders requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITT 26.1 shall be returned unopened to the Tenderers.
- 26.3 No tender may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Tenders and the expiration of the period of tender validity specified in accordance with ITT 20.1 as specified in the **TDS** or any extension thereof.
- **Tender Opening** 27 The Employer shall conduct the tender opening at the address, date and time **specified in the TDS** in the presence of Tenderers (or designated representatives of the Tenderers), representatives of the procuring entity and Tenders Board:

#### First,

(a) envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding tender shall not be opened, but returned to the Tenderer. If the withdrawal envelope does not contain a copy of the "power of attorney" confirming the signature as a person duly authorised to sign on behalf of the Tenderer, the corresponding Tender previously submitted will be opened. No tender withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorisation to request the withdrawal and is read out at tender opening.

### Next,

(b) envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Tender being substituted, and the substituted Tender previously submitted shall not be opened, but returned to the Tenderer. No Tender substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorisation by means of a copy of the power of attorney to request the substitution and is read out at tender opening.

and

- (c) envelopes marked "**MODIFICATION**" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Tender. No Tender modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorisation to request the modification and is read out at Tender opening. Only envelopes that are opened and read out at Tender opening shall be considered further.
- 27.1 All other envelopes shall be opened and read out identifying the following:
  - (a) the name of the Tenderer and whether there is a modification; the Tender Prices, including any discounts and alternative offers;
  - (b) the presence of a Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration if required; and
  - (c) any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate. Only discounts and alternative offers read out at Tender opening shall be considered for evaluation. No Tender shall be rejected at Tender opening except for late Tenders, in accordance with ITT 25.1.
- 27.2 The Employer shall prepare a record of the Tender opening that shall include as a minimum:
  - (a) the name of the Tenderer and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification;
  - (b) the Tender Price, per lot if applicable, including any discounts, and alternative offers if they were permitted; and
  - (c) the presence or absence of a Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration, if one was required. The Tenderers' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the attendance record sheet. The omission of a Tenderer's signature (or signature of Tenderer's authorised representative) does not invalidate the contents and effect of the record sheet.

A copy of the record may be distributed to all Tenderers who submitted tenders in time.

### **Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders**

**Confidentiality** 28.1 Information relating to the examination, evaluation, comparison, and

post-qualification of the Tenders, and recommendation of contract award, shall not be disclosed to the Tenderers or any other persons not officially concerned with the tender process until the Contract Award has been formally made to the successful Tenderer.

- 28.2 Any effort by a Tenderer to influence the Employer in the examination, evaluation, comparison, and post qualification of the tenders or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Tender.
- 28.3 Notwithstanding ITT 28.2, from the time of tender opening to the time of Contract Award, if any Tenderer wishes to contact the Employer on any matter related to the tendering process, it should do so in writing.
- Clarification of 29.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, comparison and postqualification of the tenders, the Employer may, at its discretion, request in writing from any Tenderer clarification of its Tender. Any clarification submitted by a Tenderer in respect to its Tender that is not in response to a request by the Employer or if a Tenderer does not provided darification as requested by the Employer, the tender shall not be considered and rejected.
  - 29.2 The Employer's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing.
  - 29.3 The Employer shall neither ask nor permit any Tenderer to change the price or any aspect of the Tender and if a Tenderer amends its Proposal in any manner, such Tender shall be rejected and tender security forfeited. No change in the prices or substance of the Tender shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Employer in the evaluation of the Tenders in accordance with ITT 31.
  - 29.4 Any variation of price as a result of tax issues must be referred back to the Tenders Board for approval.
- **Responsiveness**30.1The Employer's determination of a tender's responsiveness is to beof Tendersbased on the contents of the tender itself.
  - 30.2 A substantially responsive Tender is one that conforms to all the terms, conditions, and specifications of the Tender Documents without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that:
    - (a) affects in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Goods and Related Services specified in the Contract; or

- (b) is inconsistent with the Tender Documents, and substantially limits the Employer's rights or the Tenderer's obligations under the Contract; or
- (c) if rectified would unfairly affect the competitive position of the other Tenderers who have submitted substantially responsive Tenders.
- 30.3 If a tender is not substantially responsive to the Tender Documents, it shall be rejected by the Employer and may not subsequently be made responsive by the Tenderer by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.
- Nonconformities,31.1Provided that a Tender is substantially responsive, the Employer mayErrors, andwaive any non-conformities or omissions in the Tender that do notOmissionsconstitute a material deviation.
  - 31.2 Provided that a tender is substantially responsive, the Employer may request that the Tenderer submit the necessary information or documentation, requested by the Employer, within a period of time specified in the Principal's request, to rectify minor or non-material non-conformities or omissions in the Tender related to its tender documentation requirements. The Employer's request should only be for purpose of seeking clarification and not result in disqualification of a tender. Such omission shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Tender. Failure of the Tenderer to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Tender.
  - 31.3 Provided that the Tender is substantially responsive, the Employer shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:
    - (a) if there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the line item total that is obtained by multiplying the unit price by the quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the line item total shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Employer there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the line item total as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;
    - (b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and
    - (c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount

in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a) and (b) above.

31.4 If the Tenderer that submitted the lowest evaluated Tender does not accept the correction of errors, its Tender shall be rejected at the discretion of the Employer.

Preliminary32.1The Employer shall examine the Tenders to confirm that all documentsExamination ofand technical documentation requested in ITT 11 have been provided<br/>and to determine the completeness of each Tender submitted.

- 32.2 The Employer shall confirm that the following documents and information have been provided in the Tender. If any of these documents or information is missing, the Tender shall be rejected:
  - (a) Tender Submission Form in accordance with ITT 12.1;
  - (b) Price Schedules in accordance with ITT 12.2; and
  - (c) Tender Security or Tender Securing Declaration in accordance with ITT 21 if applicable.
- Examination of<br/>Terms and33.1The Employer shall examine the Tender to confirm that all terms and<br/>conditions specified in the GCC and the SCC have been accepted by the<br/>Tenderer without any material deviation or reservation.

Technical

- Evaluation 33.2 The Employer shall evaluate the technical aspects of the Tender submitted in accordance with ITT 18, to confirm that all requirements specified in Section VI- Schedule of Requirements of the Tender Documents have been met without any material deviation or reservation.
  - 33.3 If, after the examination of the terms and conditions and the technical evaluation, the Employer determines that the Tender is not substantially responsive in accordance with ITT 30, it shall reject the Tender.
- Conversionto34.1For evaluation and comparison purposes, the Employer shall convert all<br/>tender prices expressed in the submitted Tenders into the amount<br/>specified in the TDS, using the selling exchange rates established by the<br/>source and on the date specified in the TDS.
- Domestic35.1Domestic preference shall not be a factor in tender evaluation, unlessPreferenceotherwise specified in the TDS and with prior Tenders Board approval.

## Evaluation of36.1Tenders will be assessed or evaluated by an Evaluation CommitteeTendersappointed by the Tenders Board. The Committee shall compose of a<br/>minimum of 3 members and a maximum of 5 members including:

- (a) the officer responsible for preparing the RfT;
- (b) a representative from the Ministry of Finance;
- (c) a representative from the Attorney General's Office;
- (d) a representative from the Ministry of Works, Transport and Infrastructure for evaluation of works;
- (e) any other member to provide technical or commercial expertise, as required and **specified in the TDS**.
- 36.2 The Evaluation Committee will review all tenders in order to determine whether the tenders are complete and signed, whether required documents to establish legal validity and required bid security or bid securing declaration are furnished, and whether tenders are substantially responsive to the technical specification and contract conditions specified in the RfT. The Evaluation Committee shall also consider the price offered, price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors, and price adjustment due to discounts offered. Evaluation may also require consideration of other factors related to the characteristics, performance and terms and conditions of purchase of the goods and related services.
- 36.3 The Evaluation Committee may, in writing, request clarifications from Tenderers to facilitate evaluation but shall neither ask nor permit any Tenderer to change the price or any other aspect of the Tender and if a Tenderer amends its Tender in any manner, such Tender shall be rejected and bid security forfeited.
- 36.4 In carrying out the evaluation, if there are minor deviations in any Tender which did not merit rejection of the Tender at the earlier stage, the cost of such minor deviation shall be ascertained, if possible, and the evaluated cost of such Tender shall be compared to those of other tenders to determine the lowest evaluated offer.
- 36.5 The Evaluation Committee will make recommendations to the Government's Tenders Board in relation to the tenders submitted in terms of the assessment criteria indicated below.
- 36.6 All costs incurred by Tenderers in the preparation of their responses, or responding to questions shall be the Tenderers' responsibility.

- 36.7 Except as provided in this section, there shall be no negotiations between the Employer and Tenderer with respect to a Tender submitted by a Tenderer. Any Tenderer seeking to canvass members of the Evaluation Committee or otherwise influence the process of submitting and assessing proposals may be disqualified from further consideration. Prospective Tenderers are prohibited from engaging in collusive, anti-competitive, deceptive or improper conduct in relation to their responses and any further negotiations.
- Comparison of37.1The Employer shall compare all substantially responsive Tenders to<br/>determine the lowest-evaluated Tender, in accordance with ITT 36.
- Post-qualification38.1The Employer shall determine to its satisfaction whether the Tendererof the Tendererthat is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated and<br/>substantially responsive tender is qualified to perform the Contract<br/>satisfactorily.
  - 38.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Tenderer's qualifications submitted by the Tenderer pursuant to ITT 19.
  - 38.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Tenderer. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the tender, in which event the Employer shall proceed to the next lowest evaluated Tender to make a similar determination of that Tenderer's capabilities to perform the contract satisfactorily.
- Employer's Right39.1The Employer reserves the right to accept or reject any tender, and to<br/>annul the tendering process and reject all Tenders at any time prior to<br/>awarding the contract, without thereby incurring any liability to the<br/>Tenders In case of annulment of any tenders submitted and<br/>specifically, tender securities, the respective Tenderers are<br/>immediately notified and given ample time to uplift the tenders and<br/>tender securities from the Employer.

### Award of Contract

Award Criteria40.1The Employer shall award the Contract to the Tenderer whose offer has<br/>been determined to be substantially responsive to the Tender

Documents, provided further that the Tenderer is determined by the evaluation panel to be qualified to perform the Contract to the satisfaction of the Employer. The Tenderer awarded the Contract may also be considered by the Employer as the Tenderer with the lowest evaluated tender.

Employer's Right41.1At the time the Contract is awarded, the Employer reserves the right to<br/>increase or decrease the quantity of Goods and Related ServicesQuantities atoriginally specified in Section VI- Schedule of Requirements, provided<br/>this does not exceed the percentages specified in the TDS, and without<br/>any change in the unit prices or other terms and conditions of the<br/>tender and the Tender Documents.

Notificationof42.1Prior to the expiration of the tender validity period, the Employer shall<br/>notify the successful Tenderer in writing, that its Tender has been<br/>accepted. At the same time, the Employer must also notify all other<br/>Tenderers of the results of the tendering, and shall publish in website of<br/>the Ministry of Finance, the results identifying the tender and lot<br/>numbers and the following information:

(i) name of each Tenderer who submitted a Tender; and

(ii) name of the winning Tenderer, and the Price it offered, as well as the duration and summary scope of the contract awarded.

- 42.2 Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall not constitute a binding Contract.
- 42.3 After publication of the award, unsuccessful Tenderers may request in writing to the Employer for a debriefing seeking explanations on the grounds on which their Tenders were not selected. The Employer shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful Tenderer who, after Publication of contract award, requests a debriefing.
- 42.4 After the successful Tenderer has been awarded the Contract, the Employer will promptly notify each unsuccessful Tenderer and will discharge its tender security, pursuant to ITT 21.4.

Signing Contract	of	43.1	After notification, the Employer shall send the successful Tenderer the Contract Agreement with the Conditions of Contract <b>specified in the TDS</b> for comments to be provided within two (2) weeks from the date the Draft Contract is received by the Tenderer, before the same is reviewed and deared by the Office of the Attorney-General.
		43.2	Once both the Tenderer and Employer have agreed to the Draft Contract shall be finalised and signed as determined by the Employer.
Performance Security		44.1	Within twenty eight (28) days of the receipt of notification of award from the Employer the successful Tenderer, shall furnish the Performance Security in accordance with GCC 18, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in <b>Section IX</b> - <b>Contract Forms</b> , or another Form acceptable to the Employer. The Employer shall promptly notify the winning Tenderer to each unsuccessful Tenderer and discharge the Tender Securities of the unsuccessful Tenderers pursuant to ITT 21.4.
		44.2	The Performance Security is to ensure performance by the successful Tenderer's of its obligations under the Contract.
		44.2	Failure of the successful Tenderer to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security, comply with local requirements or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Performance Security. In that event the Employer may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Tenderer, whose offer is substantially responsive and is determined by the Employer to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.
Adjudicator		45.1	The Employer proposes the person <b>named in the TDS</b> to be appointed as Adjudicator under the Contract, at the hourly fee <b>specified in the TDS</b> , plus reimbursable expenses. If the Tenderer disagrees with this proposal, the Tenderer should so state in its Tender. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the

Employer does not agree on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Employer will request the Appointing Authority designated in the **TDS**, to appoint the Adjudicator.

### Section II (a) - Tender Data Sheet (TDS)

The following TDS shall be used for the goods to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the ITT. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the ITT.

ITT Clause	A. General
Reference	
ITT 1.1	The Employer is: <i>Electric Power Corporation (acting for and on behalf of the Government of the Independent State of Samoa)</i>
ITT 1.2	The name of the tender is: Engineering, Supply, Installation and Commission of
	33kv Tieline Equipment in Fuluasou Substation and Tanugamanono Power Station
ITT 2.1	The Source of Funds is: Electric Power Corporation local capital budget
	The name of the Project is: Second 33kv Tieline between Fuluasou Substation and
	Tanugamanono Power Station.
ITT 4.5	A Tenderer that has been sanctioned by the Government in accordance with the above ITT 3.1(d) shall be ineligible to be awarded a Government contract funded by EPC, or benefit from a Government funded contract, financially or otherwise, during such period of time as the Government shall determine. The list of debarred firms also includes those that are excluded by, or are not members of, the World Bank or ADB.
	B. Contents of Tendering Documents
ITT 7.1	The Employer's address is:
	General Manager
	Electric Power Corporation
	Attention: George Suisala, Procurement Officer
	Apia, Samoa
	Telephone: (685) 65500
	Facsimile number: (685)
	Emails: suisalag@epc.ws
	The number of days is: (4) weeks prior to the deadline for the submission of tenders
	C. Preparation of Tenders
ITT 10.1	The language of the tender is: <b>English</b>
ITT 11.1 (c)	The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Tenderer shall be:

	<ul> <li>(a) a notarised Power of Attorney authorising and assigning the authority of the signatory to sign the Tender in all its parts must be completed in Form 1.</li> <li>Tender Information Form (under Section IV – Tendering Forms); and</li> </ul>
	(b) in the case of a Tender submitted by an existing JV joint venture ("JV"), a notarised undertaking signed by all parties:
	((i) stating that all parties shall be jointly and severally liable, if so required in accordance with ITT 4.1, and
	(ii) nominating a representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the parties of the JV during the tendering process and in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution.
	The tenderer shall also complete Form 2 Joint Venture Information Form (under Section IV – Tendering Forms).
ITT 11.1 (d)	To establish eligibility to tender, the Tenderer shall complete Form 3. Tender
···· ··· (u)	Submission Form (under Section IV – Tendering Forms) in all of its details, with the
	authorized signature declaring that all statements in the Form are TRUE. A
	fraudulent dedaration is an offence punishable under the laws of the Independent State of Sāmoa.
ITT 11.1 (e)	A Declaration of Origin is required in Price Schedule Forms for imported goods in
	Section VI – Schedule of Requirements. The Employer may request a Certificate of
	<b>Origin</b> for selected items or all items on award of contract.
ITT 11.1 (f)	Technical Specifications shall be presented in a clearly itemised format identifying
	major features of material importance as " <b>Specification Required</b> ", against which the Tenderer shall provide " <b>Specification Offered</b> ", for each feature indicating in the column headed " <b>Complies</b> ?" : " <b>YES</b> " for compliance (substantial responsiveness) or " <b>NO</b> " for non-compliance
ITT 11.1 (g)	major features of material importance as " <b>Specification Required</b> ", against which the Tenderer shall provide " <b>Specification Offered</b> ", for each feature indicating in the column headed " <b>Complies</b> ?" : " <b>YES</b> " for compliance (substantial responsiveness) or " <b>NO</b> " for non-compliance Refer to ITT 19.1(a) concerning the Manufacturer's Authorization and ITT 19.1(b) concerning in-country Agent representation for provision of after sales service and
	major features of material importance as "Specification Required", against which the Tenderer shall provide "Specification Offered", for each feature indicating in the column headed "Complies?" : "YES" for compliance (substantial responsiveness) or "NO" for non-compliance Refer to ITT 19.1(a) concerning the Manufacturer's Authorization and ITT 19.1(b)
	<ul> <li>major features of material importance as "Specification Required", against which the Tenderer shall provide "Specification Offered", for each feature indicating in the column headed "Complies?" : "YES" for compliance (substantial responsiveness) or "NO" for non-compliance</li> <li>Refer to ITT 19.1(a) concerning the Manufacturer's Authorization and ITT 19.1(b) concerning in-country Agent representation for provision of after sales service and spare parts support to the Employer.</li> <li>If it's Tender is accepted the Tenderer shall demonstrate to the Employer's satisfaction that the Tenderer meets each of the Post Qualification Criteria defined in Section III – Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.</li> <li>The Tenderer shall submit with its Tender the following additional documents:</li> </ul>
ITT 11.1 (g)	<ul> <li>major features of material importance as "Specification Required", against which the Tenderer shall provide "Specification Offered", for each feature indicating in the column headed "Complies?" : "YES" for compliance (substantial responsiveness) or "NO" for non-compliance</li> <li>Refer to ITT 19.1(a) concerning the Manufacturer's Authorization and ITT 19.1(b) concerning in-country Agent representation for provision of after sales service and spare parts support to the Employer.</li> <li>If it's Tender is accepted the Tenderer shall demonstrate to the Employer's satisfaction that the Tenderer meets each of the Post Qualification Criteria defined in Section III – Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.</li> <li>The Tenderer shall submit with its Tender the following additional documents: <ul> <li>a. current business license to supply the items in accordance with the industry the Goods and Related Services relate to and is valid for at least</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
ITT 11.1 (g)	<ul> <li>major features of material importance as "Specification Required", against which the Tenderer shall provide "Specification Offered", for each feature indicating in the column headed "Complies?" : "YES" for compliance (substantial responsiveness) or "NO" for non-compliance</li> <li>Refer to ITT 19.1(a) concerning the Manufacturer's Authorization and ITT 19.1(b) concerning in-country Agent representation for provision of after sales service and spare parts support to the Employer.</li> <li>If it's Tender is accepted the Tenderer shall demonstrate to the Employer's satisfaction that the Tenderer meets each of the Post Qualification Criteria defined in Section III – Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.</li> <li>The Tenderer shall submit with its Tender the following additional documents: <ul> <li>a. current business license to supply the items in accordance with the industry the Goods and Related Services relate to and is valid for at least six (6) months.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
ITT 11.1 (g)	<ul> <li>major features of material importance as "Specification Required", against which the Tenderer shall provide "Specification Offered", for each feature indicating in the column headed "Complies?" : "YES" for compliance (substantial responsiveness) or "NO" for non-compliance</li> <li>Refer to ITT 19.1(a) concerning the Manufacturer's Authorization and ITT 19.1(b) concerning in-country Agent representation for provision of after sales service and spare parts support to the Employer.</li> <li>If it's Tender is accepted the Tenderer shall demonstrate to the Employer's satisfaction that the Tenderer meets each of the Post Qualification Criteria defined in Section III – Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.</li> <li>The Tenderer shall submit with its Tender the following additional documents: <ul> <li>a. current business license to supply the items in accordance with the industry the Goods and Related Services relate to and is valid for at least</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

	novt six (6) months
	next six (6) months;
	e. Financial Statement or documents demonstrating suppliers' financial
	capabilities for immediate past three (3) months;
	f. Statement of Litigation; and
	g. evidence of payment of immediate past year business income tax; and
	h. quality assurance documents, verifying that the equipment or goods being
	supplied:
	- are of satisfactory or acceptable quality (that is, fit for purpose;
	acceptable in appearance and finish; free from minor defects; safe;
	durable; properly priced given the nature of the goods and any statement
	made about the goods on any packaging or label on the goods, or any
	representation made about the goods by the supplier or manufacturer,
	and all other relevant circumstances of the supply of goods);
	- correspond with the description of the goods, or the sample or
	demonstration model; and
	<ul> <li>in good order and condition; and</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>represent value for money;</li> </ul>
	i.
ITT 13.1	Alternative Tenders shall not be considered.
ITT 14.3	Applicable taxes and duty:
	VAGST – 15%
	Import duty -
	Withholding tax –10% for residents and 15% for non-residents
	Or
	Local Taxes Applicable to Contracts
	For any contract, there are two types of tax that may be applicable, and which the
	contractor should be aware of from the outset: Value Added Goods and Services Tax
	(VAGST) and withholding tax.
	VAGST
	VAGST is an indirect tax on consumption which must be charged on any "taxable
	supply" made in Samoa by a "registered person". A person must apply to be
	registered for VAGST if they carry on a "taxable activity" in Samoa, and expect that
	the value of their taxable supplies will exceed ST\$130,000 within any 12 month
	period.
	A "taxable activity" will include any business activity that is carried on in Samoa or
	overseas. A taxable activity is an activity that is carried on continuously or regularly
	by a person whether or not for a pecuniary profit and involves or is intended to involve in whole or in part, the supply of goods and services to any person for
	Involve in whole of in part, the supply of goods and services to any person for

### consideration. A "taxable supply" is any supply that is made from a taxable activity that is in Samoa. Does compulsory registration apply to me? A person who operates a taxable activity overseas and who comes to Samoa under a contract will be required to register for VAGST and to charge VAGST on their supplies if they meet the relevant registration threshold that is the value of the contract is \$130,000 or more. Withholding tax In terms of withholding tax, the Income Tax Act 2012 provides for withholding tax to be withheld in the following: (i) For Samoan residents, withholding tax is to be imposed on all income, whether derived from sources in Samoa or sources worldwide. (ii) For non-residents, withholding tax is to be imposed for income generated within Samoa for each tax year. To determine residency, the relevant tests are as follows: An individual is resident in Samoa if the individual: (a) has his or her home in Samoa during the year; or (b) is present in Samoa for a period of, or periods amounting in aggregate to, 183 days in any 12 month period commencing or ending the tax year. A company is a resident in Samoa if it: (a) is incorporated, registered, or formed in Samoa; or (b) has its central management and control in Samoa. A partnership is resident in Samoa if it: (a) is formed in Samoa; or (b) has its central management and control in Samoa For a non-resident person that has been awarded a contract in Samoa, they will be liable to pay non-resident withholding tax at the rate of 15% of the gross consultancy fee, pursuant to sections 10 and 96 of the Income Tax Act 2012. This Act requires that this tax be withheld by the entity paying the fee and remitted directly to the Inland Revenue Service. The use of the withholding tax system removes the need for the non-resident contractor to file a tax return and pay their tax at the end of their contract term. By law, the payer of the contracting fee (in most cases, the Government) must issue a withholding tax certificate (known as the P5 Form) as evidence that withholding

tax has been deducted. The contractor may show this certificate to the tax office in

	their home jurisdiction and use it to claim a foreign tax credit.
	Evenutions
	Exemptions Not Applicable to this Tender.
	For both VAGST and income tax, the law in Samoa recognizes exemptions that are created under international aid/donor funding agreements signed between the Government of Samoa and international bodies or other governments. Thus, where a contract is being funded under such an international agreement, the agreement should be perused carefully to determine if any specific tax exemptions are attached to the funding.
	In many cases, this will be the only circumstance under which Samoan taxes will not be applicable. A contractor claiming an exemption must be able to point to the relevant part of an international agreement or refer to any of the other exemptions provided under the VAGST Act 2015 and Income Tax Act 2012 to support their claim.
ITT 14.5	The Incoterms edition is: Incoterms 2018
ITT	Final Destination (Project Site): Samoa Electric Power Corporation, Project Sites in
14.6(a)(iii);	Fuluasou Substation and Tanugamanono Power Station.
(b)(i) and	
(ii); and	
(c)(v)	
ITT	In addition to the CIP and CIF prices specified in ITT 14.6 (b)(i), the price of the
14.6(b)(iii)	Goods manufactured outside the Employer's Country shall be quoted: Delivery
	Duty Paid (DDP) and VAGST Basis Only.
ITT 14.7	This is a fixed lump contract.
	The prices quoted by the Tenderer shall not be adjustable during the Tenderer's
	performance of the Contract.
ITT 14.8	Prices quoted for each item in Schedules 1, 2, 3 and 4 in Bid Form shall add to total lump sum price as required in ITT 14.7.
ITT 15.1	The Tenderer is required to quote in Samoan Tala (SAT\$) for the portion of the
	tender price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in Samoa. Tenderer can
	quote rest of price in not more than two other currencies.
ITT 18.3	Period of time the 'Goods' shall be functioning well or Warranty Period shall be <b>5</b>
	Years starting from date of Certificate of Operational Acceptance.
ITT 19.1(a)	Manufacturer's authorization <i>is required.</i>

ITT 19.1(b)	After sales service include: remedy of faults during defect maintenance period of 12				
	months from date of issue of Certificate of Operational Acceptance (COA), technical				
	support.				
ITT 20.1	The tender validity period shall be one hundred twenty (120) days.				
and 26.3					
ITT 21.1	A signed Tender Declaration Form (TDF) or a Tender Security shall be submitted with				
and 21.7	the bid. Person signing TDF shall be the Tenderer's Authorized Person as per Power				
	of Attomey.				
ITT 21.2	The amount of the Tender Security is: US\$10,000				
ITT 22.1	In addition to the Original of the Tender, the number of Copies is: Three (3)				
	copies.				
	D. Submission and Opening of Tenders				
ITT 23.1	Tenderers <i>shall not</i> submit their tenders electronically.				
ITT 23.2(c)	This is a one envelope bid. Bid envelope shall bear the following identification				
	marks: Tender of "Engineering, Manufacture, Supply, Installation and Commission				
	of 33kV Tieleine Equipment for Fuluasou Substation and Tanugamanono Power				
	Station" - TENDER NO. SAM EPC 2010/24.				
ITT 24.1	For tender submission purposes, the Employer's address is:				
	Attention: Secretary, Tenders Board				
	Floor-Room number: <b>4</b> <sup>th</sup> <b>Floor</b>				
	Address: Central Bank Building of Samoa, Beach Road				
	City: APIA				
	Country: SAMOA				
	The <b>deadline</b> for the submission of tenders is:				
	The <u>deadime</u> for the submission of tenders is.				
	Date: 15 July 2019				
	Time: <b>11:00am</b>				
ITT 27.1	The <b>tender opening</b> shall take place at: <b>Ministry of Finance</b>				
	Floor-Room number: <b>4<sup>th</sup> Floor</b>				
	Street Address: Central Bank of Samoa Building, Beach Road				
	City: APIA				
	Country: SAMOA				
	Date: : 15 July 2019				
	Time: Opening of tender shall commence from 11:30am				

	E. Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders				
ITT 34.1	Tender prices expressed in different currencies shall be converted in: Samoan Tal				
	The source of exchange rate shall be: ANZ Samoa Selling Rate				
	The date for the exchange rate shall be <i>Date of the Opening of the Tenders</i>				
ITT 35.1	Domestic preference <i>shall not</i> be a tender evaluation factor.				
ITT 36.2(a)	Evaluation will be done for Items.				
	Tenders will be evaluated as one lump sum fix price contract				
	Tenderers shall fill in prices of each item in the Price Schedules. Forms shall be signed by authorized person.				
ITT 36.2(d)	Price adjustments in evaluation shall be determined using the following criteria, from amongst those set out in <b>Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria</b> :				
	<ul> <li>(a) Deviation in Delivery schedule: NO</li> <li>(b) Deviation in payment schedule: NO</li> <li>(c) the cost of major replacement components, mandatory spare parts, and service: NO</li> </ul>				
	<ul> <li>(d) the availability in the Employer's Country of spare parts and after-sales services for the equipment offered in the tender: NO</li> </ul>				
	(e) the projected operating and maintenance costs during the life of the equipment: NO				
	(f) the performance and productivity of the equipment offered: <b>NO</b>				
ITT 36.5	Tenderers <i>shall not</i> quote more than one price for any of the items in each Schedule. They shall also provide a quote for each item on unless clearly stated to be included in other item prices.				
	F. Award of Contract				
ITT 41.1	NOT APPLICABLE.				
ITT 45.1	The Adjudicator is a practicing member of the Accredited Mediators Association of Samoa who will be paid a rate of SAT\$100.00 per hour of work.				
	The designated Appointing Authority for a new Adjudicator is the Mediation Council established under the <i>Alternative Dispute Resolution Act 2007.</i>				

### Section II (b) - Tender Preparation Checklist (TPCL)

- This checklist specifies the documents to be completed and submitted for this Tender. All documents marked **YES** in the *"Submission Required?"* column **MUST** be submitted.
- Documents should be collated and submitted in the same order as the checklist to assist in verifying the presence of required documents and facilitating tender evaluation.
- The person **authorised to sign the Tender** shall place their initial in the *"Tenderer to confirm included in Tender"* column once they have checked and ensured its inclusion.
- This checklist MUST be completed, signed by the person authorised to sign the Tender and submitted with the Tender (in front of the Tender Submission Form). Failure to provide any of the required documents may result in the Tender being disqualified.
- It is recommended that Tenderers use this checklist while assembling their tender and for a final review before signature and dispatch.
- Tenderers should carefully check all documents submitted with the Tender Submission Form to correct spelling mistakes and arithmetical errors in the Price Schedules, Price and Completion Schedule and Specification Schedules as applicable.
- Items in the table below in <u>italics</u> are provided for the guidance of Tenderers where particular attention must be paid to the contents of the Tender.

### Abbreviations:

EQC	Evaluation & Qualifications Criteria (SECTION III)	TD	Tender Document
GSWG	Tenders Board Procurement and Contracting Guidelines – Goods, Services & Works January 2013	TF	Tendering Forms (SECTION IV)
ITT	Instructions to Tenderers (SECTION I)	TDS	Tender Data Sheet (SECTION II (a))
TSF	Tender Submission Form (SECTION IV)		

"YES or NO" – delete words not applicable

No	TD Sectio n	Clause Ref	Description	Submission Required? Employer to state YES or NO?	Tenderer to confirm inclusion in Tender:
TENI	DER SUBN	IISSION F	ORM		
1	IV	-	3.Tender Submission Form, with all indicated data spaces fully completed and signed by the authorized signatory in accordance with ITT 11.1 (c)/TDS 22.2	YES	
Note	e to Tende	rers. The	Tender Submission Form must be accompanied by a	a signed declar	ation by the
TRU		declarati	tatements in t ion under the	-	
TENI	DER SIGN/	ATORY AU	THORISATION		
2	1	11.1(c)	Power of Attorney authorizing a person to sign on behalf of the Tenderer or Undertaking signed by all parties of a JV nominating a representative to conduct business and sign on behalf of JV.	YES	
TENI	DERER INF	ORMATIC	DN FORMS		
3	IV	YES			
4	IV	Form 2	Joint Venture Partner Information Form – with appropriate attachments for firm; provide letter of intent with bid	YES if bidder is a Joint Venture	
TENI	DER SECUI	RITY – one	e of the following		
5	IV	Form 8	Tender Declaration (if Tenderer select to provide)	YES	
6	IV	Form 9	Tender Security (Tender Bond) if select to provide instead of Tender Declaration	YES	

No	TD Sectio n	Clause Ref	Description	Submission Required? Employer to state YES or NO?	Tenderer to confirm inclusion in Tender:
7	IV	Form 10	Tender Securing Declaration	YES	
ELIG	IBILITY – [	Document	s for Samoa or Country of Domicile		
8	I	11.1(h )	Business License or Permit – valid at least for next six months or for the period of tender or proposed works (whichever is the longest)	YES	
9	I	11.1(h )	Company Registration – valid at least for next six (6) months	NO	
10	1	11.1(h )	Income Tax Payment to end of last tax year	NO	
11	1	11.1(h )	Two business references issued within the past six (6) months providing assurances of business integrity, reliability and financial soundness. References must be obtained from relevant and credible sources.	NO	
TECH	HNICAL SC	HEDULES			
12	VI	Form 1	List of Goods and Delivery Schedule	YES	
13	VI	Form 2	List of Related Services and Completion Schedule	YES	
14	VI	Form 3	Specifications Schedule, indicating detailed compliance YES or NO for itemized features	YES	
15	VI	Form 4	Manufacturer's drawings	YES	
16	VI	Form 3	Manufacturer's brochures	YES	
17	VI	Form 3	Manufacturer's technical specification sheets	YES	
18	VI	Form 3	Manufacturer's design & performanœ data	YES	

No	TD Sectio n	Clause Ref	Description	Submission Required? Employer to state YES or NO?	Tenderer to confirm inclusion in Tender:
PRIC	E SCHEDU	JLES			
19	IV	Form 4	Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Employers Country, to be Imported	YES	
20	IV	Form 5	Goods Manufactured Outside the Employers Country, already Imported	YES	
21	IV	Form 6	Goods Manufactured in the Employer's Country	YES	
22	IV	Form 7	Price and Completion Schedule –Related Services	YES	
POS	T QUALIFI	CATION C	RITERIA	I	
23	IV	Form 11	Manufacturer's Authorization/AGENT DEALER/DISTRIBUTOR	YES	
24	111	Clause 3	Representation in Samoa – technical support; servicing, maintenance and spares inventory	NO	
25	111	Clause 3	Documents demonstrating Supplier Financial Capability	YES	
26	111	Clause 3	Documents Demonstrating Supplier Technical Capability and Experience	YES	
27	111	Clause 3	Documents demonstrating capability of the Goods to meet usage requirements	YES	
TENI	DER PACK	AGING &	DESPATCH		
29	ІТТ	11.1	Verify that all items ITT 11.1 (a) to (h) and cross referenced dauses therein are correctly addressed in terms of required content and responses	YES	

No	TD Sectio n	Clause Ref	Description	Submission Required? Employer to state YES or NO?	Tenderer to confirm inclusion in Tender:
30	IV & VI		All forms and schedules present and prepared According to Section IV Tendering Forms and Section VI #1. List of Goods & Delivery Schedule, #2. List of Related Services and Completion Schedule & #3 Specifications Schedule, with no alterations to original text, no substitute forms and no data fields without entries	YES	
31	I/ITT		One complete set of documents marked "ORIGINAL" with one compact disc write protected and number of hard copies as specified in TDS	YES	
32	I/ITT	22.2	Original and all copies typed in indelible ink and signed by authorized signatory. Typewritten authorization attached with names/ positions of signatories clearly printed below signatories	YES	
33	I/ITT	13.1	If permitted, alternative tenders packaged in envelope separate to Original Tender and Copies and clearly marked on all pages as "ALTERNATIVE".	NO	
34	I/ITT	22.3	All amendments, erasures or overwriting signed and initialed by authorized person signing tender	YES	
	I/ITT	21.1-3	All documents packaged up according to ITT 21, clearly and correctly labeled for both Supplier and Tenderer addresses	YES	
	I/ITT	22.1	Arrangements action to ensure Employer receipt of tender before submission deadline	YES	
			checked all of the above and have provided a r this Tender	ll of the doci	uments and
NAM SIGN DAT	IATURE:				

DATE:

## Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

This Section complements the Instructions to Tenderers (ITT) and the Tender Data Sheet (TDS). It contains the criteria that the Employer will use to evaluate a tender and determine whether a Tenderer has the required qualifications. No other criteria shall be used other than those stated here and otherwise the conformity with commercial requirements and Technical Specifications (ITT 18)

## Contents

1. Evaluation Criteria (ITT 36)

2. Post qualification Requirements (ITT 38)

### NOTE:

- To the extent practicable, differences in Tenders resulting from application of Evaluation Criteria shall be expressed as monetary values to be added to tender prices for comparison purposes, after arithmetical correction, adjustment for omissions and application of discounts. These differences may relate to technical characteristics, performance shortfalls and purchase terms and conditions.
- 2. The Evaluation Criteria shall only be employed if there is strong confidence that the methodology is fair to the Tenderers, which are technically valid and will guarantee accurate, reliable and verifiable Supplier Data.
- 3. Post qualification need not be applied for acquiring readily available items of known quality from suppliers of good repute. Otherwise only information essential for confirming a Tenderer's capability to successfully undertake the contract should be sought, using key capacity and financial factors, on a pass/ fail basis.
- 4. The application of Domestic Preference will be infrequent in Samoa and shall in every case be subject to prior approval of the Tenders Board.

## 1. Evaluation Criteria (ITT 36)

The Employer's evaluation of a tender <u>will take into account</u>, in addition to the Tender Price quoted and technical compliance to tender specification of equipment, in accordance with ITT 14.6, <u>one or</u> <u>more of the following factors</u> as specified in ITT 36.2(d) and in the **TDS 36.2(d)**, using the following criteria and methodologies.

(a) **Delivery schedule**. (as per Incoterms specified in the **TDS 14.5**)

The Goods specified in the List of Goods are required to be delivered within the acceptable time range (after the earliest and before the final date, both dates inclusive) specified in Section VI, Delivery Schedule. No credit will be given to deliveries before the earliest date, and tenders offering delivery after the final date shall be treated as non - responsive. Within this acceptable period, an adjustment, as specified in the TDS 36.2 (d), will be added, for evaluation purposes only, to the tender price of tenders offering deliveries later than the "Earliest Delivery Date" specified in Section VI - Delivery Schedule.

### (b) Deviation in payment schedule.

Tenderers shall state their tender price for the payment schedule outlined in the SCC. Tenders shall be evaluated on the basis of this base price. Tenderers are, however, permitted to state an alternative payment schedule and indicate the reduction in tender price they wish to offer for such alternative payment schedule. The Employer may consider the alternative payment schedule and the reduced tender price offered by the Tenderer selected on the basis of the base price for the payment schedule outlined in the SCC.

### (c) Cost of major replacement components, mandatory spare parts, and service.

- (i) The list of items and quantities of major assemblies, components, and selected spare parts, likely to be required during the initial period of operation specified in the TDS 18.3, is in the List of Goods. An adjustment equal to the total cost of these items, at the unit prices quoted in each tender, shall be added to the tender price, for evaluation purposes only.
- (d) Specific additional criteria No additional criteria.

### 2. Post-qualification Requirements (ITT 38.2) NOT APPLICABLE

After determining the lowest-evaluated tender in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 37.1, the Employer shall carry out the post-qualification of the Tenderer in accordance with ITT 38, using only the requirements specified. Requirements not included in the text below shall not be used in the evaluation of the Tenderer's qualifications.

### (a) Financial Capability

The Tenderer shall furnish documentary evidence that it meets the following financial requirement(s):

- contracts of similar value & complexity, past three (3) years
- current liquidity
- bank & commercial references
- (b) Experience and Technical Capacity

The Tenderer shall furnish documentary evidence to demonstrate that it meets the following experience requirement(s):

- years in current principal line of business
- production output, last three (3) years, similar units
- government & industry associations accreditation
- ISO and other quality certification
- specific manufacturing facilities
- specific technical expertise
- best practice/ state of the art techniques
- product range
- after sales service, warranty & spare parts support
- training for operation & maintenance

## (c) Usage Requirements

The Tenderer shall furnish documentary evidence to demonstrate that the Goods it offers meet the following usage requirements:

- key performance levels/ capacities certifications
- operating efficiency
- reliability
- durability for specified conditions
- occupational health & safety
- current model/ state of the art
- user evaluations/ test reports

## Section IV. Tendering Forms

## **Table of Forms**

Tenderer Information Form45
Joint Venture Partner Information Form47
Tender Submission Form
Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Employer's Country, to be Imported52
Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Employer's Country, already imported56
Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured in the Employer's Country Error! Bookmark not defined.
Price and Completion Schedule - Related Services Error! Bookmark not defined.
Tender Security (Bank Guarantee)58
Tender Security (Tender Bond)59
Tender-Securing Declaration60
Manufacturer's Authorization

## 1. Tenderer Information Form

[The Tenderer shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission] CT No.: [insert number of tendering process]

Page \_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_ pages

1. Tenderer's Legal Name [insert Tenderer's legal name]
2. In case of JV, legal name of each party: [insert legal name of each party in JV]
3. Tenderer's actual or intended Country of Registration: <i>[insert actual or intended Country of Registration]</i>
4. Tenderer's Year of Registration: <i>[insert Tenderer's year of registration]</i>
5. Tenderer's Registered Address/Office Address in Country of Registration: [insert Tenderer's legal address in country of registration]
6. Tenderer's Authorised Representative Information:
Name: [insert Authorised Representative's name]
Address: [insert Authorised Representative's Address]
Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert Authorised Representative's telephone/fax numbers]
Email Address: [insert Authorised Representative's email address]

- 7. Attached are copies of original documents of: [check (X) the box according to the attached original documents]
- Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 1 above, in accordance with ITT 4.1 and 4.2.
- In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITT 4.1.
- □ In case of a public body from the Employer's country, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITT 4.6 of the Tender Documents.

## 2. Joint Venture Partner Information Form

[The Tenderer shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below]. Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission] CT No.: [insert number of tendering process]

Page \_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_ pages

	1.	Tenderer's Legal Name: [insert Tenderer's legal name]
	2.	JV's Party legal name: [insert JV's Party legal name]
	3.	JV's Party Country of Registration: [insert JV's Party country of registration]
	4.	JV's Party Year of Registration: [insert JV's Part year of registration]
	5.	JV's Party Registered Address/Office Address in Country of Registration: [insert JV's Party legal address in country of registration]
6.	JV'	s Party Authorized Representative Information
Nar	ne:	[insert name of JV's Party authorised representative]
Ado	dres	s: [insert address of JV's Party authorised representative]
Tele	eph	one/Fax numbers: [insert telephone/fax numbers of JV's Party authorised representative]
Ema	ail A	ddress: [insert email address of JV's Party authorised representative]
7.		ached are copies of original documents of: <u>[check the box (X)</u> according to the attached ginal documents]
		icles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 2 above, in accordance with ITT 4.1 14.2.
		case of a public body from the Employer's country, documents establishing legal and financial conomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITT 4.6.

## 3. Tender Submission Form

[The Tenderer must prepare this Tender Submission Form under its standard letterhead clearly showing the Tenderer's complete name and address

The Tenderer shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted. All italicised text is for use in accomplishing these forms and shall be deleted from the final fully edited version.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission]

CT No.: [insert number of tendering process] Request for Tender No.: [insert No of RFT]

Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Tender for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of Employer]

We, the undersigned, dedare that:

- (a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Tender Documents, induding Addenda No.: <u>[insert the number and issuing date of each Addenda]</u> in accordance with Instructions to Tenderers (ITT). 8;
- (b) We offer to supply in conformity with the Tender Documents and in accordance with the Delivery Schedules specified in the Schedule of Requirements the following the Goods and Related Services \_\_\_\_\_\_ [insert a brief description of the Goods and Related Services];
- (c) The total price of our Tender, including VAGST and other applicable local taxes but excluding any discounts offered in item (d) below, is: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ [insert the total tender price including VAGST in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies, together with separate totals for the Contract prime cost and VAGST and any other applicable taxes;
- (d) The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:

**Discounts.** If our tender is accepted, the following discounts shall apply.\_\_\_\_\_ [Specify in detail each discount offered and the specific item of the Schedule of Requirements to which it applies.]

**Methodology of Application of the Discounts.** The discounts shall be applied using the following method: \_\_\_\_\_\_ [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts];

- (e) Our tender shall be valid for the period of time specified in Tender Data Sheet (TDS) 20.1, from the date fixed for the tender submission deadline in accordance with TDS 24.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- (f) If price adjustment provisions apply according to the TDS, the prices tendered shall be adjusted accordingly
- (g) If our tender is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with ITT
   44 and GCC 18 for the due performance of the Contract;
- (h) We, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract, have nationality from eligible countries \_\_\_\_\_ [insert the nationality of the Tenderer, including that of all parties that comprise the Tenderer, if the Tenderer is a JV, and the nationality each subcontractor and supplier];
- (i) Our firm, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract do not have any conflict of interest according to ITT 4.4;
- (j) Our firm and any associated firm or joint venture party have not been subject to insolvency or bankruptcy proceeding during the immediate past twelve (12) months;
- (k) Our firm, its affiliates or subsidiaries—including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract—has not been declared ineligible by the Government of Samoa or the Employer under the country laws, official regulations and sanctions procedures, including cross debarment with International Financial Institutions, in accordance with ITT 3.1(d) and 4.6;
- (I) We are not participating, as a tenderer or as a subcontractor, in more than one tender in this tendering process in accordance with ITT 4.4 (ii) other than for alternative offers permitted under ITT 13 of the Tender Documents;
- (m) We are not a government owned entity/ We are a government owned entity but comply with the requirements of ITT 4.7 [delete non-applicable statement;]
- (n) The following commissions, gratuities, or fees have been paid or are to be paid with respect to the tendering process or execution of the Contract: *[insert complete name of each Recipient,*

its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity]

Name of Recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

- (k) Our firm, and its principals, currently and in the past year, have not committed criminal offenses involving fraud, corruption or other misconduct signifying unsuitability for participation in any way in the procurement and contracting process;
- We understand that this tender, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall **not** constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
- (m) We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated tender or any other tender that you may receive;
- (n) If awarded the Contract, the authorised person named below has the legal capacity to enter into a contract and accordingly shall act as the Supplier's Representative

Signed: \_\_\_\_\_ [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown below]

In the capacity of \_\_\_\_\_\_[insert legal capacity of person signing the Tender Submission Form]

Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_ [insert complete name of person signing the Tender Submission Form]

Duly authorised to sign the tender for and on behalf of: \_\_\_\_\_ [insert complete name of Tenderer]

Dated on \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_\_[insert date of signing]

## Price Schedule Forms

[The Tenderer shall fill in these Price Schedule Forms in accordance with the instructions indicated. The list of line items in column 1 of the **Price Schedules** shall coincide with the List of Goods and Related Services specified by the Employer in the Schedule of Requirements.]

NOTE: ALL DDP PRICES SHOULD INCLUDE ALL TAXES TO BE BORNE BY SUPPLIER

## 4. Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Employer's Country, to be Imported

Note: Where the Tenderer is responsible for supplying and delivering the Goods to the Employer's premises (or other place of final destination), prices should include VAGST and custom duties. Despite that other applicable taxes are not included in the prices, such are to be paid as determined by the relevant authority prior finalisation and signing of the Contract. If Employer is responsible for dearance of Goods from customs, the prices should not include duties and import taxes (since the Employer will be paying these).

No	Equipment	Unit	Qty	Unit CIP Price	Total CIP Price	Import Duty	VAGST	Delivery
					(exclude duty& Vagst)			(wks)
For	FULUASOU SUBSTATION							
1	33KV Circuit Breaker cw VTs	unit	1					
	and CTs for metering and							
	protections							
For	TANUGAMANONO POWER							
STA	TION							
2	33KV Circuit Breaker cw VTs	Unit	2					
	and CTs for revenue metering							
	and protections							
3	22KV Circuit Breaker cw VTS	Unit	1					
	and CTS for revenue metering							
	and protections							
4	10MVA 33/22 KV auto tap	Unit	1					
	changing padmount							
	transformer cw with metering							
	and protection VTs and CTs.							

GOVERNMENT OF SAMOA STANDARD TENDER DOCUMENT :G&RS

53

-		<b>.</b>		-	1	1	1
5	Materials – HV and LV cables,	Unit		LS			
	terminations, fittings, for						
	complete installations at both						
	stations.						
6	Witness Factory Acceptance		1	LS			
	Test of Equipment – include						
	total cost of one (1) EPC						
	engineer to attend (include						
	travel, hotels, food, US\$40 per						
	day per diem, during transit and						
	at factory)						
	TOTAL PRICE						
	TOTALT NICE						
Nan	ne of Tenderer:						
INAL	le of Tenderer.						
Sigr	ature of Authorized Person of Te	enderer:				Date:	
Nan	ne of Authorized Person:						

## 5. Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured by local Suppliers

SCI	HEDULE 2 – Equipment and	Mater	ials Manuf	facturer in E	mployer's Count	ry
No	Equipment	Unit	Qty	Unit CIP Price	Total CIP Price (exdude VAGST)	VAGST
1	Local construction materials eg concrete, rebar, wood,	LS	1			
2						
3						
4						
	TOTAL PRICE					

No	Description of Services	Unit	Unit Price	Total Price	VAGST	Time to complete (days)
1	Site Investigation and submission of Design Report	1	LS			
2	Detailed design of installation and interconnection to existing system plus specification of equipment to be procured. Design and report on Protection Settings.	1	LS			
3	As built drawings	1	LS			

No	Description of Services	Unit	Unit Price	Total Price	VAGST	Time to complete (days)
1	Civil construction		LS			
2	Fuluasou installation		LS			
3	Tanugamanono installation		LS			
4	Testing and Commissioning		LS			
	TOTAL PRICE					

Name of Bidder: \_\_\_\_\_

## 6. Tender Security (Bank Guarantee)

[The Bank shall fill in this Bank Guarantee Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

[Government's Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office]

Beneficiary: [Name and Address of Employer]

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

TENDER GUARANTEE No.:

We have been informed that *[name of the Tenderer]* ("Tenderer") has submitted to you its tender dated ("Tender") for the execution of *[name of contract]* under for Tenders No. *[RFT number]* ("RFT").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to your conditions, tenders must be supported by a tender guarantee.

At the request of the Tenderer, we *[name of Bank]* irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[amount in figures]* (*[amount in words]*) upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing accompanied by a written statement stating that the Tenderer is in breach of its obligation(s) under the tender conditions, because the Tenderer:

- (a) has withdrawn its Tender during the period of tender validity specified by the Tenderer in the Form of Tender; or
- (b) having been notified of the acceptance of its Tender by the Employer during the period of tender validity, (i) fails or refuses to execute the Contract Form; or (ii) fails or refuses to furnish the performance security, if required, in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers. This guarantee will expire: (a) if the Tenderer is the successful tenderer, upon our receipt of copies of the contract signed by the Tenderer and the performance security issued to you upon the instruction of the Tenderer; or (b) if the Tenderer is not the successful tenderer of the name of the successful tenderer; or (ii) twenty-eight (28) days after the expiration of the Tenderer's Tenderer.

Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, ICC Publication No. 458.

[signature(s)]

GOVERNMENT OF SAMOA STANDARD TENDER DOCUMENT :G&RS

7. Tender Security (Tender Bond) – APPLICABLE

9. Tender-Securing Declaration – APPLICABLE

## 10. Manufacturer's Authorisation

[The Tenderer shall require the Manufacturer to fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated. This letter of authorisation should be on the letterhead of the Manufacturer and should be signed by a person with the proper authority to sign documents that are binding on the Manufacturer. The Tenderer shall include it in its tender, if so indicated in the **TDS**.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission] CT No.: [insert number of tendering process] Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Tender for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of Employer]

WHEREAS

We *[insert complete name of Manufacturer]*, who are official manufacturers of *[insert type of goods manufactured]*, having factories at [insert full address of Manufacturer's factories], do hereby authorize *[insert complete name of Tenderer]* to submit a tender the purpose of which is to provide the following Goods, manufactured by us *[insert name and or brief description of the Goods]*, and to subsequently negotiate and sign the Contract.

We extend our full guarantee and warranty in accordance with Clause 28 of the General Conditions of Contract, with respect to the Goods offered by the above firm.

Signed: [insert signature(s) of authorised representative(s) of the Manufacturer]

Name: [insert complete name(s) of authorised representative(s) of the Manufacturer]

Title: [insert title]

Dated on \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_\_ [insert date of signing]

## **Section V - Eligible Countries**

# Eligibility for the Provision of Goods, Works and Services in Procurement by the Government of the Independent State of Samoa

- 1. The Government observes the practice of the multilateral institutions regarding country eligibility wherein, it permits firms and individuals from most countries to offer goods, works and services for its own and some donor financed projects. As an exception, firms of a Country or goods manufactured in a Country may be excluded if:
  - Para 1.8 (a) (i): as a matter of law or official regulation, the Government of Samoa prohibits commercial relations with that Country, provided that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of the Goods or Works required, or
  - Para 1.8 (a) (ii): by an Act of Compliance with a Decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under *Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations*, the Government of Samoa prohibits any import of goods from that Country or any payments to persons or entities in that Country.
- 2. For the information of Tenderers, at the present time firms, goods and services from the following countries are excluded from this tendering:
  - (a) With reference to paragraph 1.8(a (i) above

Andora, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Liechtenstein, Monaco (World Bank and ADB non-members)

PLEASE REFER TO APPROVED MEMBER LISTS OF DONOR INSTITUTIONS

(b) With reference to paragraph 1.8(a)(ii) above Iraq

## PART 2 – Supply Requirements

## Section VI. Schedule of Requirements

## Contents

1.	List of Goods and Delivery Schedule	Error! Bookmark not defined.
2.	List of Related Services and Completion Schedule	Error! Bookmark not defined.
3.	Technical Specifications	65
4.	Drawings	76
5.	Inspections and Tests	77

Item	Equipment	Technical Specification
1	33KV Circuit Breaker	See Details in Appendix A
2	22KV Circuit Breaker	See Details in Appendix A
3	10 MVA 22/33KV Padmount Transformer	See Details in Appendix A
4	33KV Termination Kits	Kits to suit 185 sq mm AL 33KV single conductor cable
5	22KV Termination Kits	Kits to suit

## **3.** Technical Specifications

## **EMPLOYER/EMPLOYER REQUIREMENTS**

## BACKGROUND

EPC generation system in Upolu includes the following generation plants:

- 2 diesel power plants in Fiaga (24MW) and Tanugamanono (8MW)
- 10 solar systems (14MW)
- 2 battery storage systems (8MW by 13.6MWh)
- 8 hydro plants in Taelefaga (6MW), Lalomauga (3.75MW), Samasoni (1.9MW), Fale ole Fee (1.75MW), Alaoa (1.05MW), and Tafitoala-Fausaga (580KW), and Fuluasou hydro plant (760KW) that is still under construction and expected to be commissioned in August 2019, and
- 1 wind farm (550KW)

Distribution and transmission network include:

- 33kv underground and overhead tielines between Fiaga power station and Fuluasou substation
- 33kv underground tieline between Fuluasou substation and Tanugamanono power station
- 22kv tieline from Samasoni hydro station to Tanugamanono power station
- 22kv tieline from Alaoa and Fale ole Fee hydro plants to Tanugamanono power station
- 33kv tieline/distribution feeder from Lalomauga hydro plant to Tanugamanono power station
- 22kv tieline from Taelefaga hydro plant to Lalomauga hydro plant.

Peak demand is 26MW and gross annual generation is 150GWh.

## SYSTEM RELIABILITY

To improve system reliability, EPC is reviewing its transmission of power from key station to substations where distribution feeders starts from. Plan it to redundancy in tieline so that if one is down on a fault or maintenance a second tie will continue to transmit power.

One such critical tie is between Fuluasou substation and Tanugamanono power station. Fuluasou substation is where solar systems and power from Fiaga diesel plant is connected. Tanugamanono power station also acts as substation where 5 hydro plants, 2 solar, 1 wind farm and diesel generators are connected to and where 5 distribution feeders originates from.

At present there is only one tieline circuit joining Fulusaou Substation and Tanugamanono power station. Single tie is a 33kv underground with a one 10MVA 33/22 tieline transformer in Tanugamanono.

## SCOPE OF EQUIPMENT SUPPLY

#### 22kV Circuit Breaker

The order of the panels from left to right facing the front of the switchboard shall be:-

Panel Number

Tanugamanono Power Station

C-10MVA Transformer Panel

Outgoing

#### 33kV Ciruit Breakers

1

The order of the panels from left to	right facing the front of the switchboard shall be:-
Panel Number	Outgoing
Tanugamanono Power Sta	tion
1	C – 10 MVA Power Transformer No.2 Panel
1	C-new 33kv Tie No 2 from Fuluasou Substation

Fuluasou Substation

C-new 33kv Tie No 2 to Tanugamnono Power Station

#### Transformer Circuit in Tanugamanono Power Station

The transformer circuit shall be installed outside of the power house in the location indicated in the plan to be discussed during prebid meeting.

Transformers		
1 (one)	-	10M VA Power Transformer – 33/22 kV

#### 2.1.8 Labels

Laminated plastic engraved nameplates shall be provided. Identification nameplates shall be with black lettering on a white background, caution nameplates shall be yellow with black letters and warning nameplates shall be red with white letters and shall be fitted to the front of the switchboard. They shall be of adequate size to permit easy recognition of the circuit

All labels, other than the above, shall be fixed using hammer drive rivets. Self-adhesive labels are not acceptable.

### 2.1.9 Rating Requirements of Circuit Breakers

- (1) The distribution system will be solidly grounded.
- (2) The ratings for the integrated switchgear assembly shall be as designated below.

Item	Description	Unit	Voltage Level			
			33kV	22kV		
1	Rated Voltage	kV	33	22		
2	Maximum continuous voltage system	kV	36	24		
3	Rated Voltage according to IEC	kV	40.5	36		
4	Lighting impulse withstand voltage	kV	200	150		
5	Power frequency withstand voltage	kV	90	50		
6	Rated frequency	Hz	50	50		
7	Rated current of the switchgear	А	630/800/	630		
8	Rated short time withstand current	kA	20	20		
9	Rated peak short circuit current	kA	20	20		
10	BIL rating	kV	170	125		
11	Degree of protection					
	HV compartment		42 IP	42 IP		
	LV compart ment		42 IP	42 IP		
12	Bus Bar Current rating	А	1000	400		
13	Auxiliary contacts					
	Voltage	DC V	110	110		

"Engineering, Supply, Installation and Commissioning of 33KV Tieline Equipment" Tender: SAM EPC 2019/24

Item	Description	Unit	Voltage Level			
			33kV	22kV		
	Motor voltage	DC V	110	110		
14	Interlocking with tripping device					
15	HV fuses					
	Fuse rating	А	2	2		

Circuit Breakers shall be of Schneider Electric, identical to existing, or equivalent

The momentary and duty-cycle fault-closing ratings of switches, momentary rating of bus, and interrupting ratings of fuses shall equal or exceed the short-circuit ratings of the metal-clad switchgear.

The integrated switchgears assembly shall have a BIL rating established by test on switchgear of the type and kind to be furnished under this specification. Certified test abstracts establishing such ratings shall be furnished upon request.

Certificates of Type Tests carried out by an Independent Certified Testing Authority shall be included with the tender.

#### 2.1.10 33kV and 22kV Busbars

The existing 22kv and 33kV switchboard in Fuluasou Substation and Tanugamanono power station have a single three phase set of copper busbars and each phase has continuous rating of 1000 A. Tenderers shall confirm this.

There is provision in existing bus to add circuit breakers, 2 in Tanugamanono power station for 33kv CB and 1 in 22kv switchgear and one 33kv CB in Fulusou substation. The entire bus except for joints and terminations shall be completely isolated and insulated. Preference will be given to SF6 gas insulated bus and equipment compartments The bus bars shall be supported on molded cycloaliphatic epoxy insulators and mechanically braced to withstand stresses resulting from extreme fault current values. Bus joints shall be made with sufficient bolts and torque to preserve initial contact pressure over the service life of the equipment. Bolts for corrosion resistance. Bus to which cable will be terminated shall be equipped with grounding provision.

#### 2.1.11 Current Transformers

The successful Bidder shall supply copies of magnetization curves for all CT's.

CT shall be installed so that they can be easily maintained or replaced from the front of the switchgear. CT connections shall be stud terminals Utilux H3820 or similar approved type. The terminal markings of all current transformers shall conform to IEC 60 185. CT terminals in the instrument panel shall be arranged to facilitate the use of a tong-test instrument on the wiring.

Current transformer secondary wiring shall terminate on shorting type terminal blocks.

- Attention should be given to the overcurrent factor. For measuring or metering current transformer the rated overcurrent factor should be as small as possible e.g. M5 or M10 to protect the connected measuring or metering instruments from excessive overcurrents or short circuits.
- As for protection current transformers, the cores should be selected so that the product of rated output and rated overcurrent factor is at least equal to the product of the secondary circuit power requirement at rated current and the necessary rated overcurrent factor.

The units shall each be equipped with the following current transformers conforming to BS 3938 or IEC 60 185:

			Voltage Level			
Item	Description	Unit				
			33kV	22kV		
1	Rated operating voltage		33	22		
2	Design voltage		40.5	36		
	Rated Primary current		Refer to circuit single line diagrar		liagram for	
			CT rating			
3	Rated secondary current		5	5		
	Rated frequency		50	50		
	Rated Burden and accuracy class			I I		
	For protection		25	25		
			1 class %	1 class %		
	For metering		30	30		
			0.25 class %	02.5 class %		

#### 2.1.12 Voltage Transformers

- Voltage transformers and associated fuse assemblies shall be installed in drawout assemblies so that they may be readily disengaged from main bus bars. Two three-phase voltage transformers, busbar connected, ratio 11,000/110 volts, 50 Hz, star-star, 100VA per phase, accuracy Class 1.0, shall be supplied with the CBs for the 22kV system and 33,000/110 volts, 50 Hz, star-star, 110VA per phase, accuracy Class 1.0 shall be supplied with the switchboard for the 33kV system.
- The voltage transformers shall be connected star-star. They shall have a rated voltage factor of 1.9 for 30 seconds and a highest rated equipment voltage of 17 kV for the 11kV system, 36kV for the 22kV system and 40.5kV for the 33kV system.
- The rated insulation level is 125kV for the 22kV and 200kV for the 33kV and the continuous insulation class B and complete with HV primary & LV secondary fuses.
- The voltage transformers shall conform to BS 3941 or IEC 60 186, be withdrawal and provided complete with HV and LV fused, limiting resistance, isolating plugs and sockets. A set of metallic shutters shall be provided to close automatically when withdrawing the voltage transformer.
- The opening operation shall also be automatic by positive drive. When padlocked the shutters shall prevent access to the fixed isolating contacts. The Tenderer shall indicate suitable types of static voltage regulating relay that will work with this voltage transformer.
- The voltage transformer particulars as specified in IEC 60 186 shall be given on a readily visible name plate mounted externally on the carriage.
- The secondary star point shall be brought out to terminals and connected via links to earth. Red, white and blue phases shall be brought out and connected via fuses to associated auxiliary isolating contacts.

All fuses and links are to be clearly labeled.

- The voltage regulating relays and the recording voltmeter maybe installed remote from the switchboard and all secondary circuits from the VT's shall be brought out to the multi-core terminal block for these functions.
- Supply for the voltage-regulating relay shall be connected across Red and Blue phases and load shall be distributed across the three phases as evenly as possible.

The second	Description	Unit	Voltage Level		
Item			33kV	22kV	
1	Design voltage		40.5	36	
2	Rated Primary Voltage		33	22	
3	Rated Secondary Voltage		110/√3	110/√3	
4	Rated Frequency		50	50	
	Vector group		Yyn	Yyn	
	Rated Burden and accuracy class				
	For protection		100	100	
			1 class %	1 class %	
	For metering		100	100	
			0.25 class %	0.25 class %	

#### 2.1.13 Instruments

- All instruments shall be BS 5164 as appropriate. Unless otherwise stated, all instruments are to be mounted on a control panel as an integral part of the switchboard. The ammeters shall have a nominal case size of not less than 150mm.
- The instruments that are to be mounted on the front face of the panel shall be of the ``flush-fitting " type, modern design and preferably have a ``square`` appearance's

#### 2.1.14 Panel Ammeters

Three (3) ammeters per panel are required. When using a Multiline relay or similar digital type for protection and metering, three analogue ammeters are still required per panel.

#### 2.1.15 Panel Voltmeters

Three indicating voltmeters shall be installed – one each switchgear panel. They shall be scaled 10,000 - 15,000 volts for the 22kV circuit, and 30,000 - 40,000 volts for the 33kV circuit with a change-over switch to select any two phases.

#### 2.1.16 SCADA Information

- Existing SCADA system requires metering to be installed for purpose it is necessary to mount a transducer in the relay compartment for each switch unit.
- The transducer will allow one current reading (4 20mA) per circuit to be transmitted. These readings shall be those displayed on the switchboard instruments.

A voltage transducer shall be mounted in each voltmeter circuit so that the voltmeter reading can be remotely monitored.

The transducers shall be fitted and wired with their respective voltmeters. The characteristics of the transducers are to be stated in the tender.

The transducers shall be fitted and wired to each panel.

When using Multilin relays then there is no need to provide transducer as the Multilin relays have the capability to interface with remote SCADA system.

#### 2.1.17 Protective Gear

- The switch equipment shall be equipped with the latest state of the art and most modern protective relays as specified in this clause. Protective relays shall be switchboard drawout type and built-in test capability. Current and voltage test plugs for field monitoring and maintenance shall be provided. Indicating lights shall be provided as shown on the control schemes. Lamps shall be replaceable from the front of the switchgear without opening the cubicle door.
- Other solid state relays may be offered as an alternative to those mentioned provided they comply with this specification, draw their power from the current transformer circuits and therefore do not require an auxiliary power supply. Full technical details of any alternative relays offered should be included in the tender, together with a list of previous Employers.

#### 2.1.18 Circuit Breakers

Overcurrent and Earth Fault

All the switchgear panels shall be equipped with a combined overcurrent and earth fault electronic relay with tripping contacts for 110 volts DC. The relay shall be housed in a horizontal flush mounting case. Protection relays shall employ proven solid state electronic components and shall continuously monitor the current in each phase of the feeder circuit. Tenderers are recommended to use the Multilin Type relays suitable for feeder and Generator-Transformer applications.

They shall be fitted with a test push button to operate and flag the relay.

#### Differential Capability

- A transformer differential protection is required for the Generator- transformer panels. The Generator transformer arrangement is shown on drawing No.2. Relays shall be suitable for 110/24 V DC operation with a rating of 5 Amps.
- Separate circuits shall also be provided from the multi-core terminal block to the called for above, on both transformer equipment for:-
  - Oil or Gas Operated Trip (Transformer) i.
  - Winding Temperature Alam/Trip. ii.

#### 2.1.19 Operation

- The circuit breakers shall be closed by means of a solenoid mechanism and shall also have provision for manual closing for maintenance purposes. The Tenderer shall state another closing mechanism if different from above.
- A maintenance handle shall be provided for this. A slow close handle for maintenance of the mechanism shall also be provided. It must be possible to close the circuit breakers with the voltage of the operating supply 20 (twenty) per cent below normal.

The standard closing and DC voltage for EPC is 110 volts DC.

- Tripping and closing of the circuit breakers shall be initiated electrically from the circuit breaker. Each circuit breaker shall be equipped with ``Local`` and ``Remote`` changeover switches.
- SCADA control interface, two interposing relays shall be provided for each panel, one for closing and one for tripping the circuit breaker.
- The supervisory operating voltage for the coils of the interposing relays is 24 volts DC and the supervisory circuit has an internal resistance of 100 ohms. The wiring for each circuit shall be brought out to common terminal blocks on one or two panels only. (See Clause 18 Auxiliary Wiring)

Operation counters are required for each circuit breaker.

#### 2.1.20 Cable Termination Space

To facilitate cable pulling and installation of cable terminators, provisions shall be made for:

- 1. Full front access for positioning and removal of cables.
- 2. Free access without interference from non-removable mechanical linkage between the interrupter switch blades and operating mechanism.

#### 2.1.21 Switch Closing and Tripping (a)

(b)

### Switch Closing

A 110 volts DC power supply shall be supplied with the switchboard. The technical details of this unit shall be clearly stated by all tenderers in their tender

#### Switch Tripping

- A 110 volts DC power supply shall be supplied with the switchboard with appropriated power requirements calculated and clearly stated by all tenderers in their tender.
- Each battery shall be monitored with an under voltage relay to initiate a signal through the remote supervisory system in the event of a failure. For this purpose, a relay shall be supplied and mounted on anyone of the switch unit depending on the location of the dc supply unit. Also to be provided is a circuit wired from the normally closed contacts to a terminal block.

Full details of the battery and charger units shall be included in the tender.

#### 2.2.22 Auxiliary Wiring

- Secondary wiring shall be self colored Polyvinyl Chloride (PVC) insulated, and if multicore PVC sheathed cable or other fire resisting cable, of an approved type. Single core cable shall comply with BS 6231 and multicore cables, with BS 6004 Table 2.
- For all circuits except remote supervisory circuits the wire size shall be 7/6.7mm. For remote supervisory circuits the size shall be 7-70.50mm. All secondary wiring shall be colored (in accordance with Appendix 1 of New Zealand Standard 73, 1979) and numbered and lettered in accordance with NZS 73 and this specification.
- Where a number of similar leads from separate switch panels are taken to a common terminal block, each wire shall have a prefix number to indicate the switch panel to which it belongs.
- All necessary inter-panel wiring shall be provided.
- Bus wires shall be fully insulated and run separately. Fuses and links shall be provided to enable all circuits in a panel to be isolated from the bus wires. Wires shall not be jointed or teed between terminal points.
- Any wiring likely to be in contact with oil shall have oil resisting insulation and the bared ends of stranded wire shall be sweated together to prevent creepage of oil along the wire.
- Ferrules shall be of a white insulating material and shall be provided with a glossy finish to prevent the adhesion of dirt. They shall be clearly and durably marked in black and shall not be affected by damp or oil.
- All wires associated with a tripping circuit shall be provided with an additional ferrule to those called for above and this shall be marked ``Trip`` or ``T``. Either the ferrule or the letters shall be colored red.
- Terminal boards shall be mounted so that ferrule numbers can be read without difficulty and spaced adequately not less than 100 mm apart to give convenient access to wires and terminations. They shall also be placed to permit satisfactory arrangement of the multicore cable tails and situated in an easily accessible position.
- Terminal boards shall have pairs of terminals for incoming and outgoing wires and not more than one wire shall be connected to any one terminal. Insulating barriers shall be provided between adjacent connectors. The height shall be such as to give adequate protection while allowing easy access to terminals.
- The size of the terminals shall be suited to the size of wire terminated. Wiring shall, in general, be accommodated on the sides of the panel and the wires for each circuit shall be separately grouped. Panel wiring shall be arranged so that access to the connecting circuit of relays and other apparatus is not impeded. No live metal shall be exposed at the back of the terminal boards.
- Labels shall be provided on the fixed portion of the terminal board.
- Insulating covers of self-extinguishing materials, preferably transparent, shall be provided on terminal boards on which connections for circuits with a voltage greater than 125 volts are terminated.
- Fuse and link carriers and bases shall be in accordance to BS 88 and shall be colored black for fuses and white for links.
- Fuses and links shall be grouped together on each panel, adequately labeled to show the function of the circuit, the voltage and the fuse rating. The labels shall be fixed using hammer drive rivets.
- The remote supervisory control and indication circuits shall be marshalled at one or two points and connection will be made to the supervisory control panels by means of multi-core cables.
- The terminal block and gland for these cables shall not be adjacent to the terminations of other multicore cables.
- It is desirable that wherever possible, the running of remote supervisory circuits parallel to other secondary wiring is avoided.
- Where apparatus are mounted on panels, all metal cases shall be separately earthed by means of copper wire or strip having a cross section of not less than 2.0mm squared. Where strip is used the joints shall be sweated.
- All wiring diagrams for control and relay panels must indicate wire colors and shall show the terminal boards arranged as in service. All diagrams shall show which view is employed.
  - The tenderers shall supply PVC insulated PVC sheathed multi-core cables if required for switchboard installation.
  - The contractor shall supply a multi-core cable wiring diagram and they also shall supply and install the multi-core cables for the switchboard offered.
  - Suitable glands shall be provided for terminating the multi-core cables and the location of the terminal glands shall be shown on the drawings, to enable the necessary holes to be allowed for in the substation floor work.

#### 2.2.23 Indication Lamps

All indicating lamps shall have glass lenses and shall be suitable for 16 x 48 SBC bulbs.

- Indicating lamps with colored lenses for the following purposes shall be mounted on each panel switch unit, viz. Circuit breaker 'CLOSED' (Red), circuit breaker 'OPEN' (Green), together with the 'TRIP' (White) lamp and push button test switch.
- Indicating lamps (White), one per phase shall also be provided with incoming supply to show that the associated auxiliary transformer on the incoming circuit is energized.
- These lamps shall be operative whatever the position of the circuit breaker. The lamps shall be located in horizontal formation with a phase designation label.
- Indication lamp circuits except for the 'TRIP' circuits must be kept separate from the tripping and closing circuits. The indication lamp circuits shall be supplied from the local 230 volt distribution through a 230/50 volt auxiliary transformer to be incorporated in the switchboard.

The rating of this auxiliary transformer shall be at least twice the load of the indication lamps.

#### 2.2.24 Auxiliary Switches

- All auxiliary switches shall be positively driven in both directions. They shall be mounted so as to be readily accessible for maintenance, and shall be designed to facilitate inspection, cleaning and adjustment.
- Additional auxiliary switches to indicate 'open' and 'closed' position of circuit breaker for supervisory indication and also one spare 'normally open' and one spare 'normally closed' switch shall be provided on all circuit breakers.
- Secondary wiring for the supervisory system indication circuits shall be brought out to the common terminal blocks referred to in Clauses 13 and 17.

#### 2.2.25 Locking and Interlocking

All interlock mechanisms shall be mechanical and when manually operated they shall be clearly labeled. Interlocks shall be provided to prevent the following operations:-

- (a) The circuit breaker being withdrawn from or inserted into the isolating contacts when it is closed. Attempted isolation shall not trip a closed circuit breaker.
- (b) The closing of the circuit breaker, unless correctly located in the service, earth or isolated position, or unless the circuit breaker is withdrawn from the fixed position of the equipment.
- (c) The moving portion being withdrawn or replaced unless the circuit breaker is isolated and in the appropriate position for withdrawal or replacement.
- (d) The circuit breaker being plugged in an incomplete state.
- (e) The circuit breaker being closed in the service position without completing the auxiliary circuits between the fixed and moving portions.
- The interlock to meet the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) above shall be manually operated by means of a handle having two positions clearly labeled 'Isolating Mechanism Locked' and 'Isolating Mechanism Free' respectively.
- It must be possible to 'safety' lock the circuit breaker in the earthed position when the circuit breaker is closed. The 'safety' locks shall be Yale type 111.30 locks and the hole that accepts the shank shall be a minimum of 5mm diameter.

#### 2.2.26 Safety Shutter Devices

- A set of safety shutters shall be provided to cover each three-phase group of stationary isolating contacts. Each set shall be capable of being individually operated and padlocked closed.
- The shutters shall open automatically by a positive drive. The closing operation shall also be automatic either by positive drive or by two independent means, each capable of closing the shutter alone. When padlocked the shutters shall prevent access to the stationary isolating contacts. 'Yale' type 111.30 padlocks shall be supplied.
- To facilitate testing, a device shall preferably be provided for fixing (but not padlocking) the shutters in the open position and subsequently for releasing them to the closed position and this device shall be designed so as to be cancelled by the moving portion, to ensure restoration of the automatic features of the shutters.

Busbar shutters shall be painted 'Signal Red' Color 537 in BS 381C and shall be clearly labeled 'BUSBARS'.

On bus section equipment both sets of shutters shall be colored 'Signal Red' Color 537 BS381C and labeled 'LEFT BUSBARS' or 'RIGHT BUSBARS', as the case may be, in large white letters.

Circuit shutters shall be painted 'Lemon' Color 355 in BS 381C. Circuit shutters shall not be lettered.

### 2.2.27 Isolating Contact for Secondary Circuits

- The connections is the secondary circuits between the fixed and moving portions of the equipment shall be by means of self-aligning contacts.
- Means shall be provided for coupling the secondary circuits on the fixed portion to those on the moving portion when the circuit breaker is isolated.

### 2.2.28 Cable Boxes

The cable boxes shall be suitable for an air insulated 'heat shrink' type of termination. The tender should exclude heat shrink type jointing materials but data on recommended types shall be given. These shall conform to BS 6435 where applicable.

The single-core glands shall be designed so that they can be insulated to withstand 4kV for one minute.

#### Cables shall be to BS 6380.

### 2.2.29 Current Transformers Chambers

- The current transformer chamber shall be separate from the power cable termination. The design shall be such that current transformer can be changed easily.
- All connections from secondary windings shall be brought out and taken by means of separate insulated leads to Utilux H3820 terminal blocks in an accessible position.
- The current transformer particulars as specified in BS 3938 shall be given on a readily visible nameplate mounted in the front control panel.

### 2.2.30 Earthing and Test Plugs

Earthing and testing facilities shall be provided.

- Earthing shall be effected by an arrangement integral with the circuit breaker equipment so that either the busbar or the cables can be earthed or tested through the circuit breaker.
- Alternatively equipment which provides earthing through a fault-making switch will be considered. Test bushings shall be provided.

### 2.2.31 Earth Bars

The main earth bar should be located adjacent to the cable box glands in order to reduce to a minimum the flow of external fault current within the switchboard framework. The short time rating of each bar should be not less than that of the switchboard with which they are associated. All cable glands shall be provided with earthing studs.

### 2.2.32 Finish

The switchboard and the switch tripping unit shall be thoroughly cleaned, free from rust and degreased, before painting to the following specification :-

- One coat of etching primer
- One coat of approved undercoat
- One coat of enamel, paint, satin finish
- Color French Grey, Shade 630 to BS381C

The successful Tenderer shall also supply one litre of the final coat loose from the same batch of paint as is used for the switchboard for 'touch-up' purposes after assembly and installation.

### 2.2.33 Technical Details and Tests

- Information and certificates listed in BS 5311, Part 6, Clause 2, and the rating values called for in BS 5227, Clause 21, shall be included in the tender. Where applicable the technical details shall be incorporated in the Technical Schedule attached.
- The whole of the materials used in this project shall be subject to inspection and test at the manufacturer's works. The manufacturer shall perform all tests as prescribed by IEC or BS 5311 to the equipment and a copy of the test certificate from an approved testing authority shall be included in the tender.

Primary and secondary injection tests shall be carried out on each transformer, generator unit, and interconnector and bus section protection units. The tests on the transformer units shall include the differential protection.

All tests will be carried out in the presence of a representative of the EPC and these tests shall comply with IEC requirements so far as they apply and those called for under this specification.

The EPC representative shall be advised of the timetable for the tests so that arrangements can be made for witnessing tests. Costs of EPC representative travel and accommodation shall be included in the contract.

After the successful completion of tests, manufacturers shall provide certificates incorporating relevant test results carried out on the switchboard and ancillary equipment.

#### 2.2.34 Spares

Tenderers to include a list of essential spares to be purchased by EPC for maintenance. Include CIP prices.

## 5. Drawings – To be Provided

# 5. Inspections and Tests

The following inspections and tests shall be performed and verified through the provision of the following information:

Inspection/ Test	Yes /No		
	Manufacturer technical specifications	Application guidelines	Performance data

Carefully specify criteria to be used for acceptance- appearance, dimensions, strength grade, destructive and non-destructive tests, functional operation, etc.

## PART 3 - Contract

## Section VII. General Conditions of Contract

## **Table of Clauses**

1.	Definitions
2.	Contract Documents
3.	Fraud and Corruption
4.	Interpretation
5.	Language
6.	Joint Venture, Consortium or Association
7.	Eligibility
8.	Notices
9.	Governing Law
10.	Settlement of Disputes
11.	Inspections and Audit by the Bank85
12.	Scope of Supply
13.	Delivery and Documents
14.	Supplier's Responsibilities
15.	Contract Priœ
16.	Terms of Payment
17.	Taxes and Duties
18.	Performance Security
19.	Copyright
20.	Confidential Information
21.	Subcontracting
22.	Specifications and Standards
23.	Packing and Documents90
24.	Insurance
25.	Transportation
26.	Inspections and Tests
27.	Liquidated Damages

28. \	Warranty	.92
29.	Patent Indemnity	.93
30.	Limitation of Liability	.94
31. (	Change in Laws and Regulations	.95
32.	Force Majeure	.95
33.	Change Orders and Contract Amendments	.96
34.	Extensions of Time	.96
35	Termination	.97
36. /	Assignment	.98
37.	Export Restriction	.98

## **General Conditions of Contract**

Definitions	1.1		following words and expressions shall have the meanings by assigned to them:
		(a)	"Commencement Date" means the date specified in the SCC.
		(b)	"Contract" means the Contract Agreement entered into between the Employer and the Supplier, together with the Contract Documents referred to therein, including all attachments, appendices, and all documents incorporated by reference therein.
		(c)	"Contract Documents" means the documents listed in the Contract Agreement, including any amendments thereto.
		(d)	"Contract Price" means the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Contract Agreement, subject to such additions and adjustments to or deductions from, the Contract Price, as may be made under the Contract.
		(e)	"Completion" means the fulfillment of the Related Services by the Supplier in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract.
		(f)	"Day" means calendar day.
		(g)	"GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract.
		(h)	"Goods" means all of the commodities, raw material, machinery and equipment, and/or other materials that the Supplier is required to supply to the Employer under the Contract.
		(i)	"Employer's Country" is as specified in the SCC.
		(j)	"Employer" means the Government or a Government department or public body purchasing the Goods and Related Services.
		(k)	"Related Services" means the services incidental to the supply

of the goods, such as insurance, installation, training and

initial maintenance and other such obligations of the Supplier under the Contract.

- (I) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract.
- (m) "Subcontractor" means any natural person, private or government entity, or a combination of the above, to whom any part of the Goods to be supplied or execution of any part of the Related Services is subcontracted by the Supplier.
- (n) "Supplier" means the natural person, private or government entity, or a combination of the above, whose tender to perform the Contract has been accepted by the Employer and is named as such in the Contract Agreement.
- (o) "The Project Site," where applicable, means the place named in the **SCC**.
- Contract Documents 2.1 Subject to the order of precedence set forth in the Contract Agreement, all documents forming the Contract (and all parts thereof) are intended to be correlative, complementary, and mutually explanatory. The Contract Agreement shall be read as a whole.
- **Fraud and Corruption** 3.1 If the Employer determines that the Supplier and/or any of its personnel, or its agents, or its Subcontractors, consultants, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving fourteen (14) days' notice to the Supplier, terminate the Supplier's employment under the Contract and cancel the contract, and the provisions of Clause 35 shall apply as if such expulsion had been made under Sub-Clause 35.1.
  - (a) For the purposes of this Sub-Clause:
    - (i) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party<sup>2</sup>;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Another party" refers to a public official acting in relation to the procurement process or contract execution. In this context, "public official" includes Government of Samoa staff and employees of other organizations taking or reviewing procurement decisions.

- (ii) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation<sup>3</sup>;
- (iii) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties<sup>4</sup> designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- (iv) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party<sup>5</sup>;
- (v) "obstructive practice" is
  - (aa) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Government investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disdosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
  - (bb) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Government's inspection and audit rights provided for under GCC 11 [Inspections and Audits by the Government].
- 3.2 Should any employee of the Supplier be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Party" refers to a public official; the terms "benefit" and "obligation" relate to the procurement process or contract execution; and the "act or omission" is intended to influence the procurement process or contract execution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Parties" refers to participants in the procurement process (including public officials) attempting to establish tender prices at artificial, non competitive levels.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Party" refers to a participant in the procurement process or contract execution.

practice during the purchase of the Goods, then that employee shall be removed.

## Interpretation 4.1 If the context so requires it, singular means plural and vice versa.

### 4.2 Incoterms

- (a) Unless inconsistent with any provision of the Contract, the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of parties under the Contract shall be as prescribed by Incoterms.
- (b) The terms EXW, CIP, FCA, CFR and other similar terms, when used, shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms specified in the SCC and published by the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris, France.

## 4.3 Entire Agreement

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Employer and the Supplier and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements (whether written or oral) of the parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.

## 4.4 Amendment

No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be valid unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorised representative of each party thereto.

## 4.5 Non-waiver

- (a) Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 4.5(b) below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay, or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect, or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, neither shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of this Contract.
- (b) Any waiver of a party's rights, powers, or remedies under the

Contract must be in writing, dated, and signed by an authorised representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.

4.6 Severability

If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

- Language 5.1 The Contract as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Contract exchanged by the Supplier and the Employer, shall be written in the language specified in the SCC. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Contract may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language specified, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Contract, this translation shall govern. The Employer may confirm authenticity of translation otherwise.
  - 5.2 The Supplier shall bear all costs of translation to the governing language and all risks of the accuracy of such translation, for documents provided by the Supplier.
- Joint Venture, 6.1 If the Supplier is a joint venture, consortium, or association, all of the parties shall be jointly and severally liable to the Employer for the fulfillment of the provisions of the Contract and shall designate one party to act as a leader with authority to bind the joint venture, consortium, or association. The composition or the constitution of the joint venture, consortium, or association shall not be altered without the prior consent of the Employer.
- Eligibility 7.1 The Supplier and its Subcontractors shall have the nationality of an eligible country. A Supplier or Subcontractor shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if it is a citizen or constituted, incorporated, or registered, and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country.
  - 7.2 All Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract and financed by the Government shall have their origin in Eligible

Countries. For the purpose of this Clause, origin means the country where the goods have been grown, mined, cultivated, produced, manufactured, or processed; or through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognised article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

- Notices8.1Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to the Contract<br/>shall be in writing to the address specified in the SCC. The term "in<br/>writing" means communicated in written form with proof of receipt.
  - 8.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.
- Governing Law9.1The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance<br/>with the laws of the Independent State of Samoa, unless otherwise<br/>specified in the SCC.
- Settlementof10.1The Employer and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve<br/>amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or<br/>dispute arising between them under or in connection with the<br/>Contract.
  - 10.2 If, after twenty-eight (28) days, the Parties have failed to resolve their dispute or difference by such mutual consultation, then either the Employer or the Supplier may give notice to the other party of its intention to commence arbitration, as hereinafter provided, as to the matter in dispute, and no arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given. Any dispute or difference in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given in accordance with this Clause shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after delivery of the Goods under the Contract. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of procedure specified in the **SCC**.
    - 10.3 Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein,
      - (a) the Parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and
      - (b) the Employer shall pay the Supplier any monies due the Supplier.
- Inspections and 11.1 The Supplier shall permit, and shall cause its Subcontractors and

Audit by the Government		consultants to permit, the Government and/or persons appointed by the Government to inspect the Supplier's offices and all accounts and records relating to the performance of the Contract and the submission of the tender, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Government if requested by the Government. The Supplier's and its Subcontractors and consultants' attention is drawn to Clause 3 [Fraud and Corruption], which provides, <i>inter alia</i> , that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Government's inspection and audit rights provided for under this Sub- Clause 11.1 constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Government's prevailing sanctions procedures).
Scope of Supply	12.1	The Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be as specified in the Schedule of Requirements in accordance with <b>Section VI</b> .
Delivery and Documents	13.1	Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 33.1, the Delivery of the Goods and Completion of the Related Services shall be in accordance with the Delivery and Completion Schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements at <b>Section VI</b> of the Tender Documents. The details of shipping and other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in the <b>SCC</b> .
Supplier's Responsibilities	14.1	The Supplier shall supply all the Goods and Related Services included in the Scope of Supply in accordance with GCC Clause 12, and the Delivery and Completion Schedule, as per GCC Clause 13.
Contract Price	15.1	Prices charged by the Supplier for the Goods supplied and the Related Services performed under the Contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the Supplier in its Tender, with the exception of any price adjustments authorised in the SCC.
Terms of Payment	16.1	The Contract Price, including any Advance Payments, if applicable, shall be paid as specified in the <b>SCC</b> .
	16.2	The Supplier's request for payment shall be made to the Employer in writing, accompanied by invoices describing, as appropriate, the Goods delivered and Related Services performed, and by the documents submitted pursuant to GCC Clause 13 and upon fulfillment of all other obligations stipulated in the Contract.

- 16.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the Employer, but in no case later than sixty (60) days after submission of an invoice or request for payment by the Supplier, and after the Employer has accepted it.
- 16.4 The currencies in which payments shall be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be those in which the tender price is expressed.
- 16.5 In the event that the Employer fails to pay the Supplier any payment by its due date or within the period set forth in the SCC, the Employer shall pay to the Supplier interest on the amount of such delayed payment at the rate shown in the SCC, for the period of delay until payment has been made in full, whether before or after judgment or arbitrage award.
- Taxes and Duties17.1For goods manufactured outside the Employer's Country, the<br/>Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, stamp duties,<br/>license fees, and other such levies imposed outside the Employer's<br/>Country.
  - 17.2 For goods manufactured within the Employer's country, the Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods to the Employer.
  - 17.3 If any tax exemptions, reductions, allowances or privileges may be available to the Supplier in accordance with the laws of the Independent State of Samoa, the Employer shall use its best efforts to enable the Supplier to benefit from any such tax savings to the maximum allowable extent.
- Performance Security18.1The Supplier shall, within twenty-eight (28) days of the notification<br/>of contract award, provide a performance security for the<br/>performance of the Contract in the amount specified in the SCC.
  - 18.2 The proceeds of the Performance Security shall be payable to the Employer as compensation for any loss resulting from the Supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.
  - 18.3 As specified in the **SCC**, the Performance Security, if required, shall

be denominated in the currency(ies) of the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Employer; and shall be in one of the format stipulated by the Employer in the **SCC**, or in another format acceptable to the Employer.

- 18.4 The Performance Security shall be discharged by the Employer and returned to the Supplier not later than twenty-eight (28) days following the date of Completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, unless specified otherwise in the **SCC**.
- Copyright19.1The copyright in all drawings, documents, and other materials<br/>containing data and information furnished to the Employer by the<br/>Supplier herein shall remain vested in the Supplier, or, if they are<br/>furnished to the Employer directly or through the Supplier by any<br/>third party, including suppliers of materials, the copyright in such<br/>materials shall remain vested in such third party. Future use of any<br/>drawings, documents or other materials, is subject to prior approval<br/>of the party having copyright ownership of the same.
- Confidential 20.1 The Employer and the Supplier shall keep confidential and shall not, Information without the written consent of the other party hereto, divulge to any third party any documents, data, or other information furnished directly or indirectly by the other party hereto in connection with the Contract, whether such information has been furnished prior to, during or following completion or termination of the Contract. Notwithstanding the above, the Supplier may furnish to its Subcontractor such documents, data, and other information it receives from the Employer to the extent required for the Subcontractor to perform its work under the Contract, in which event the Supplier shall obtain from such Subcontractor an undertaking of confidentiality similar to that imposed on the Supplier under GCC Clause 20.
  - 20.2 The Employer shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Supplier for any purposes unrelated to the contract. Similarly, the Supplier shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Employer for any purpose other than the performance of the Contract.

20.3

		abov (a)	e, however, shall not apply to information that: the Employer or Supplier need to share with the Bank or other institutions participating in the financing of the Contract;
		(b)	now or hereafter enters the public domain through no fault of that party;
		(c)	can be proven to have been possessed by that party at the time of disclosure and which was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the other party; or
		(d)	otherwise lawfully becomes available to that party from a third party that has no obligation of confidentiality.
	20.4	any here	above provisions of GCC Clause 20 shall not in any way modify undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the Parties to prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the supply or part thereof.
	20.5		provisions of GCC Clause 20 shall survive completion or ination, for whatever reason, of the Contract.
Subcontracting	21.1	awar Such Supp	Supplier shall notify the Employer in writing of all subcontracts rded under the Contract if not already specified in the tender. notification, in the original tender or later shall not relieve the lier from any of its obligations, duties, responsibilities, or ity under the Contract.
	21.2	Subc 7.	ontracts shall comply with the provisions of GCC Clauses 3 and
Specifications and Standards	22.1	Tech	nical Specifications and Drawings
		(a)	The Goods and Related Services supplied under this Contract shall conform to the technical specifications and standards mentioned in <b>Section VI - Schedule of Requirements</b> and,

The obligation of a party under GCC Sub-Clauses 20.1 and 20.2

when no applicable standard is mentioned, the standard shall be equivalent or superior to the official standards whose application is appropriate to the Goods' country of origin.

- (b) The Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification or other document, or any modification thereof provided or designed by or on behalf of the Employer, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to the Employer.
- (c) Wherever references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which it shall be executed, the edition or the revised version of such codes and standards shall be those specified in the Schedule of Requirements. During Contract execution, any changes in any such codes and standards shall be applied only after approval by the Employer and shall be treated in accordance with GCC Clause 33.
- Packing and23.1The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required<br/>to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final<br/>destination, as indicated in the Contract. During transit, the packing<br/>shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling<br/>and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and<br/>open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into<br/>consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the goods'<br/>final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all<br/>points in transit.
  - 23.2 The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in the **SCC**, and in any other instructions ordered by the Employer.
- Insurance 24.1 Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the Goods supplied under the Contract shall be fully insured—in a freely convertible currency from an eligible country—against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage, and delivery, in accordance with the applicable Incoterms or in the manner specified in the SCC.
- Transportation25.1Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, responsibility for arranging<br/>transportation of the Goods shall be in accordance with the<br/>specified Incoterms.

- Inspections and Tests 26.1 The Supplier shall at its own expense and at no cost to the Employer carry out all such tests and/or inspections of the Goods and Related Services as are specified in the SCC.
  - 26.2 The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, at point of delivery, and/or at the Goods' final destination, or in another place in the Employer's Country as specified in the **SCC**. Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 26.3, if conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the Employer.
  - 26.3 The Employer or its designated representative shall be entitled to attend the tests and/or inspections referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 26.2, provided that the Employer bear all of its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance including, but not limited to, all traveling and board and lodging expenses.
  - 26.4 Whenever the Supplier is ready to carry out any such test and inspection, it shall give a reasonable advance notice, including the place and time, to the Employer. The Supplier shall obtain from any relevant third party or manufacturer any necessary permission or consent to enable the Employer or its designated representative to attend the test and/or inspection.
  - 26.5 The Employer may require the Supplier to carry out any test and/or inspection not required by the Contract but deemed necessary to verify that the characteristics and performance of the Goods comply with the technical specifications codes and standards under the Contract, provided that the Supplier's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such test and/or inspection shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such test and/or inspection impedes the progress of manufacturing and/or the Supplier's performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the Delivery Dates and Completion Dates and the other obligations so affected.
  - 26.6 The Supplier shall provide the Employer with a report of the results of any such test and/or inspection.

- 26.7 The Employer may reject any Goods or any part thereof that fail to pass any test and/or inspection or do not conform to the specifications. The Supplier shall either rectify or replace such rejected Goods or parts thereof or make alterations necessary to meet the specifications at no cost to the Employer, and shall repeat the test and/or inspection, at no cost to the Employer, upon giving a notice pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 26.4.
- 26.8 The Supplier agrees that neither the execution of a test and/or inspection of the Goods or any part thereof, nor the attendance by the Employer or its representative, nor the issue of any report pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 26.6, shall release the Supplier from any warranties or other obligations under the Contract.
- Liquidated Damages 27.1 Except as provided under GCC Clause 32, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods by the Date(s) of delivery or perform the Related Services within the period specified in the Contract, the Employer may without prejudice to all its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in the SCC of the delivered price of the delayed Goods or unperformed Services for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage specified in those SCC. Once the maximum is reached, the Employer may terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 35.
- Warranty28.1The Supplier warrants that all the Goods are new, unused, and of<br/>the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all<br/>recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided<br/>otherwise in the Contract.
  - 28.2 Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 22.1(b), the Supplier further warrants that the Goods shall be free from defects arising from any act or omission of the Supplier or arising from design, materials, and workmanship, under normal use in the conditions prevailing in the country of final destination.
  - 28.3 Unless otherwise specified in the **SCC**, the warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the Goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the

final destination indicated in the **SCC**, or for eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the country of origin, whichever period concludes earlier.

- 28.4 The Employer shall give notice to the Supplier stating the nature of any such defects together with all available evidence thereof, promptly following the discovery thereof. The Employer shall afford all reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to inspect such defects.
- 28.5 Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in the **SCC**, expeditiously repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, at no cost to the Employer.
- 28.6 If having been notified, the Supplier fails to remedy the defect within the period specified in the **SCC**, the Employer may proceed to take within a reasonable period such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Employer may have against the Supplier under the Contract.
- Patent Indemnity29.1The Supplier shall, subject to the Employer's compliance with GCC<br/>Sub-Clause 29.2, indemnify and hold harmless the Employer and its<br/>employees and officers from and against any and all suits, actions or<br/>administrative proceedings, daims, demands, losses, damages,<br/>costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and<br/>expenses, which the Employer may suffer as a result of any<br/>infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model,<br/>registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual<br/>property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the<br/>Contract by reason of:
  - (a) the installation of the Goods by the Supplier or the use of the Goods in the country where the Site is located; and
  - (b) the sale in any country of the products produced by the Goods.

Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the Goods or any part thereof other than for the purpose indicated by or to be reasonably inferred from the Contract, neither any infringement resulting from the use of the Goods or any part thereof, or any products produced thereby in association or combination with any other equipment, plant, or materials not supplied by the Supplier, pursuant to the Contract.

- 29.2 If any proceedings are brought or any daim is made against the Employer arising out of the matters referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 29.1, the Employer shall promptly give the Supplier a notice thereof, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Employer's name conduct such proceedings or daim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim.
- 29.3 If the Supplier fails to notify the Employer within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Employer shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf.
- 29.4 The Employer shall, at the Supplier's request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim, and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing.
- 29.5 The Employer shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers, and Subcontractors from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, daims, demands, losses, damages, costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Supplier may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials provided or designed by or on behalf of the Employer.
- Limitation of Liability 30.1 Except in cases of negligence or willful misconduct:
  - (a) the Supplier shall not be liable to the Employer, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to pay liquidated damages to the Employer; and

- (b) the aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Employer, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the amount specified in the SCC, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment, or to any obligation of the supplier to indemnify the Employer with respect to patent infringement.
- Change in Laws and 31.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract, if after the date of 28 Regulations days prior to date of Tender submission, any law, regulation, ordinance, order or bylaw having the force of law is enacted, promulgated, abrogated, or changed in the place of the Employer's country where the Site is located (which shall be deemed to include any change in interpretation or application by the competent authorities) that subsequently affects the Delivery Date and/or the Contract Price, then such Delivery Date and/or Contract Price shall be correspondingly increased or decreased, to the extent that the Supplier has thereby been affected in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately paid or credited if the same has already been accounted for in the price adjustment provisions where applicable, in accordance with GCC Clause 15.
- Force Majeure32.1The Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its Performance<br/>Security, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to<br/>the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform<br/>its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force<br/>Majeure.
  - 32.2 For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event or situation beyond the control of the Supplier that is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to negligence or lack of care on the part of the Supplier. Such events may include, but not be limited to, acts of the Employer in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes, and any change in Government policy or new development involving the Government.
  - 32.3 If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Employer in writing of such condition and the cause

thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Employer in writing, the
Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the
Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all
reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by
the Force Majeure event.

ChangeOrdersand33.1The Employer may at any time order the Supplier through notice in<br/>accordanceContractaccordanceGCCClause8, to make changes within the general<br/>scope of the Contract in any one or more of the following:

- drawings, designs, or specifications, where Goods to be furnished under the Contract are to be specifically manufactured for the Employer;
- (b) the method of shipment or packing;
- (c) the place of delivery; and
- (d) the Related Services to be provided by the Supplier.
- 33.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Supplier's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or in the Delivery/Completion Schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended by written variation agreed to between the Parties. Any claims by the Supplier for adjustment under this Clause must be asserted within twenty-eight (28) days from the date of the Supplier's receipt of the Employer's change order.
- 33.3 Prices to be charged by the Supplier for any Related Services that might be needed but which were not included in the Contract shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.
- 33.4 Subject to the above, no variation in or modification of the terms of the Contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the Parties.
- Extensions of Time34.1If at any time during performance of the Contract, the Supplier or<br/>its subcontractors should encounter conditions impeding timely<br/>delivery of the Goods or completion of Related Services pursuant to<br/>GCC Clause 13, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Employer in

writing of the delay, its likely duration, and its cause. As soon as practicable after receipt of the Supplier's notice, the Employer shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Supplier's time for performance, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by written amendment of the Contract.

34.2 Except in case of Force Majeure, as provided under GCC Clause 32, a delay by the Supplier in the performance of its Delivery and Completion obligations shall render the Supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC Clause 26, unless an extension of time is agreed upon, pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 34.1.

### Termination35.1Termination for Default

- (a) The Employer, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract in whole or in part:
  - (i) if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Employer pursuant to GCC Clause 34;
  - (ii) if the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation under the Contract; or
  - (iii) if the Supplier, in the judgment of the Employer has engaged in fraud and corruption, as defined in GCC Clause 3, in competing for or in executing the Contract.
- (b) In the event the Employer terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC Clause 35.1(a), the Employer may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods or Related Services similar to those undelivered or not performed, and the Supplier shall be liable to the Employer for any additional costs for such similar Goods or Related Services. However, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.
- 35.2 Termination for Insolvency

97

- (a) The Employer may at any time terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In such event, termination will be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination will not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the Employer.
- 35.3 Termination for Convenience
  - (a) The Employer, by notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Employer's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
  - (b) The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within twenty-eight (28) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the Employer at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, the Employer may elect:
    - to have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or
    - to cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and Related Services and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.
- Assignment 36.1 Neither the Employer nor the Supplier shall assign, in whole or in part, their obligations under this Contract, except with prior written consent of the other party.
- Export Restriction38.1Despite any obligation under the Contract to complete all export<br/>formalities, any export restrictions attributable to the Employer, to<br/>the country of the Employer, or to the use of the products/goods,<br/>systems or services to be supplied, which arise from trade<br/>regulations from a country supplying those products/goods,<br/>systems or services, and which substantially impede the Supplier

from meeting its obligations under the Contract, shall release the Supplier from the obligation to provide deliveries or services, always provided, however, that the Supplier can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Employer that it has completed all formalities in a timely manner, including applying for permits, authorisations and licenses necessary for the export of the products/goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract.

Termination of the Contract on this basis shall be for the Employer's convenience pursuant to Sub-Clause 35.3.

- Indemnity39.1Subject to the provisions of the Contract, the Supplier must at all<br/>times indemnify the Employer, its officers, employees and agents<br/>(in this clause referred to as "those indemnified" from and against<br/>any loss (induding legal costs and expenses on a Solicitor/ own<br/>client basis), or liability, reasonably incurred or suffered by any of<br/>those indemnified arising from any claim, suit, demand, action or<br/>proceeding by any person against any of those indemnified where<br/>such loss or liability was caused by any wilful, unlawful or negligent<br/>act or omission of the Supplier, its Officers, employees, agents or<br/>sub-contractors in connections with this Contract.
- Supplier's40.1The Supplier acknowledges that before entering into this Contract,<br/>the Supplier was given a copy of the Contract and is aware of right<br/>to seek independent legal advice on its terms if the supplier so<br/>desires, and given reasonable opportunity to take such advice.
  - 40.2 The Supplier also warrants that the representative who will be executing this Contract on behalf of the Supplier has all the power authority to execute this Contract.
  - 40.3 The Supplier now signs this Contract in agreement to all terms and conditions set out therein.
- **Counterpart** 41.1 The Parties may execute this Contract in multiple counterparts, each of which constitutes an original, and all of which, collectively, constitute only one agreement. The signatures of all the Parties need not appear on the same counterpart, and delivery of an executed counterpart signature page by facsimile is acceptable as executing and delivering this Agreement in the presence of the other Parties to this Agreement. This Agreement is effective upon

delivery of one executed counterpart from each party to the other parties. This clause shall not apply if the counterpart is not required.

## Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract

The following Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) shall supplement and / or amend the General Conditions of Contract (GCC). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC.

GCC 1.1 (a)	Contract Effective Commencement Date is: Upon signing of contract by both			
	partties, receive by EPC of Performance bond and advance payment security,			
	and contractor receive advance payment.			
GCC 1.1(i)	The Employer is: Electric Power Corporation (acting for and on behalf of the			
	Government of the Independent State of Samoa)			
GCC 1.1 (o)	The Project Site(s)/Final Destination(s) is: EPC's Fuluasou Substation and			
	Tanugamanono power station			
GCC 4.2 (a)	The meaning of the trade terms shall be as prescribed by Incoterms or as			
	prescribed by the Tenders Board if otherwise.			
GCC 4.2 (b)	The version edition of Incoterms shall be INCOTERMS 2018			
GCC 5.1	The language shall be: <i>English</i>			
GCC 8.1	For notices, the Employer's address shall be:			
	General Manager			
	Electric Power Corporation			
	Attention: Project Manager – Project Management Unit			
	Apia, Samoa			
	Telephone: (685) 65500			
	Facsimile number: (685)			
	Emails: perelini48@gmail.com			
	For <b>notices</b> , the Contractor's address shall be:			
	[to be advised]			
GCC 9.1	The governing law shall be the laws of the Independent State of Samoa			
GCC 10.2	The rules of procedure for arbitration proceedings pursuant to GCC Clause 10.2			
	shall be as follows:			
	(a) Contract with foreign Supplier:			
	If the Employer chooses the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules, the			
	following sample clause should be inserted:			

		GCC 10.2 (a)—Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or
		relating to this Contract, or breach, termination or invalidity
		thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the
		UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules as at present in force.
		If the Employer chooses the Rules of ICC, the following sample
		clause should be inserted:
		GCC 10.2 (a)—All disputes arising in connection with the present
		Contract shall be finally settled under the Rules of Conciliation and
		Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce by one or
		more arbitrators appointed in accordance with said Rules.
		If the Employer chooses the Rules of Arbitration Institute of
		Stockholm Chamber of Commerce, the following sample dause
		should be inserted:
		GCC 10.2 (a)—Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or in
		connection with this Contract, or the breach termination or
		invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with
		the Rules of the Arbitration Institute of the Stockholm Chamber of
		Commerce.
		If the Employer chooses the Rules of the London Court of
		International Arbitration, the following clause should be inserted:
		GCC 10.2 (a)—Any dispute arising out of or in connection with this
		Contract, including any question regarding its existence, validity or
		termination shall be referred to and finally resolved by arbitration
		under the Rules of the London Court of International Arbitration,
		which rules are deemed to be incorporated by reference to this
		clause.
	(b)	Contracts with Contractor national of the Employer's country:
		In the case of a dispute between the Employer and a Supplier who
		is a national of the Independent State of Samoa, the dispute shall
		be referred to adjudication or arbitration in accordance with the
		Arbitration Act 1976, Independent State of Samoa. This modality
		may also apply to foreign Suppliers who are prepared to submit to
		this option
GCC 13.1	Details of S	Shipping and other Documents to be furnished by the Supplier are:
		and Related Services from outside Samoa:
		ment, the Contractor shall notify the Employer in writing the full
		he shipment including Contract number, bill of lading, description of
	the Goods	, quantity, date and place of shipment, mode of transportation, and

	hours ahead of dispatch, the name of the carrier, the flight number, the expected time of arrival, and the waybill number. The Contractor shall scan and send by e mail and thereafter send by courier the following documents to the Procuring Entity: (i) Three (3) Original Invoices (ii) Original Bill of Lading, and three copies (iii) Master Airway Bill, and three copies (iv) Two Packing Lists (v) Certificate of Analysis if required For Goods from inside Samoa: (i) Three (3) Original Invoices (ii) Delivery Note
	<ul> <li>(iii) Two Packing Lists</li> <li>In addition to the above, the Contractor must also furnish the following documents: <ul> <li>Shipping Details</li> <li>Consignment Notes</li> <li>Manufacturers Warranty Certificate</li> </ul> </li> <li>The above documents shall be received by the Employer before arrival of the Goods and, if not received, the Contractor will be responsible for any consequent expenses.</li> </ul>
GCC 15.1	The prices charged for the Goods supplied and the related Services performed <i>shall not</i> be adjustable.
GCC 16.1	<ul> <li>(A).Payment for Goods supplied from abroad:</li> <li>Payment of foreign currency portion shall be made in [currency of the Contract Price] in the following manner: <ul> <li>(i) Advance Payment: Ten percent (10%) of the total Contract Price shall be paid within thirty (30) days of signing of the Contract, receipt by Employer of invoice, Performance Bond (10% of Contract Price), and advance payment bank guarantee for equivalent amount valid until the Goods are delivered and in the form provided in the tendering documents or another form acceptable to the Employer.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>(ii) On Shipment: Eighty percent (80%) of Schedule 1 of the Contract</li> <li>Price of the Goods shipped shall be paid through wire transfer to</li> </ul>

Contractor's bank account its country of origin, upon the submission of documents specified in GCC Clause 13.
i) <b>On Acceptance:</b> Ten percent (10%) of Schedule 1 of Contract Price of Goods received and delivered to Employer project sites shall be paid within thirty (30) days of receipt of the Goods upon submission of invoice supported by the acceptance certificate issued by the Employer.
ment of Schedule 2 - for Goods and Services supplied from within the
nt for Goods and Services supplied from within the Employer's Country made in Samoan Tala (SAT\$), as follows:
Advance Payment: Ten percent (10%) of the total Contract Price shall be paid within thirty (30) days of signing of the Contract against a simple receipt and a bank guarantee for the equivalent amount and in the form provided in the tendering documents or another form acceptable to the Employer.
) <b>On Delivery:</b> Eighty percent (80%) of the Contract Price shall be paid on receipt of the Goods and upon submission of the documents specified in GCC Clause 13.
i) <b>On Acceptance:</b> The remaining ten percent (10%) of the Contract Price shall be paid to the Supplier within thirty (30) days after the date of the acceptance certificate for the respective delivery issued by the Employer.
ment of Schedule 3 - Design Services It shall be as follows:
(i) Advance Payment: Ten percent (10%) of the Schedule 3 Price shall be paid within thirty (30) days of signing of the Contract against a simple receipt and a bank guarantee for the equivalent amount and in the form provided in the tendering documents or another form acceptable to the Employer.
<ul> <li>(ii) Ninety percent (90%) shall be paid on completion and approval by Employer of design of works.</li> </ul>
<b>Payr</b> oa: ner be (i) (ii (ii

	(D).Payment of Construction and Installation
	(i) Advance Payment: Ten percent (10%) of the Schedule 4
	Price shall be paid within thirty (30) days of signing of the
	Contract against a simple receipt and a bank guarantee for the
	equivalent amount and in the form provided in the tendering
	documents or another form acceptable to the Employer.
	(ii) Remaining payments shall be based on work completed.
	(E). Retention and Withholding Tax
	Retention of 10% from all payments will be withheld by Employer.
	Fifty percent (50%) of retention amount will be released to Contractor on
	completion of works and issue of Certification of Operation Acceptance.
	Demoising fifty paramet $(\Gamma_{00})$ of retartion are cust will be reid to Contractor at
	Remaining fifty percent (50%) of retention amount will be paid to Contractor at end of Defect Maintenance Period.
	end of Defect Maintenance Fenod.
	Withhold tax of 10% will be withheld by Employer from all payments and given
	to Ministry of Revenue.
GCC 16.5	The payment-delay period after which the Employer shall pay interest to the
	Supplier shall be <b>0</b> days from the date of payment approval.
	The interest rate that shall be applied is 0% of the Contract price.
GCC 18.1	A Performance Security shal be required - the amount of the Performance
	Security shall be: 10% of the total Contract Price.
GCC 18.3	The Performance Security shall be in the form of: a Bank Guarantee
	The Performance Security shall be denominated in: a freely convertible currency
	acceptable to the Employer
GCC 18.4	Discharge of the Performance Security shall take place: not later than twenty-
	eight (28) days following the expiration of the Defect Maintenance Period of
	12 months.

GCC 23.2	The packing, marking and documentation within and outside the packages shall	
	be:	
	[insert in detail the type of packing required, the markings in the packing and all	
	documentation required]	
	The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent	
	their damage or deterioration during transit to their Final Destination(s). The	
	packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and open storage.	
	exposure to extreme temperatures, sait and precipitation, and open storage.	
GCC 24.1	The insurance coverage shall be as specified in the Incoterms.	
	Delivery CIP Basis Only	
	The Supplier must insure the Goods in an amount equal to 110 percent of the	
	CIF price of the Goods from "Warehouse" to "Warehouse" on "All Risks" basis	
	including War Risks, Civil Disturbance and Strikes.	
GCC 25.1	Responsibility for transportation of the Goods shall be as specified in the	
	Incoterms. Delivery Duty Paid (DDP) Basis Only	
GCC 26.1	The inspections and tests shall be performed: <b>The inspection shall be</b>	
	conducted at the supplier's premises.	
GCC 26.2	The Inspections and tests shall be conducted at: <b>Physical verification Inspection</b>	
900 20.2	of the goods to confirm conformity to the specifications shall be conducted at	
	EPC project sites after installation.	
GCC 27.1	The liquidated damage shall be: <i>zero point five percent (0.5%)</i> of the Contract	
	price per week.	
GCC 27.1	The maximum amount of liquidated damages shall be: ten percent (10%) of the	
	Contract priœ.	
GCC 28.3	The period of validity of the <b>Defect Maintenance Period</b> shall be: <b>twelve (12)</b>	
	months.	
	Warranty of transformer and circuit breakers shall be five (5) years.	
	For purposes of the Warranty, <i>is to make sure transformer and circuit breakers</i>	
	have not defects for warranty period.	
000 00 F	The second for reacting a real concert shall be not more than form $f(r)$	
GCC 28.5	The period for repair or replacement shall be: not more than <i>forty five (45) days.</i>	

GCC 30.1 (b)	The aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Employer shall not exceed three-	
	hundred per cent (300%) of the Contract Price.	

## Section IX. Contract Forms

## **Table of Forms**

1. Letter of Acceptance	99
2. Contract Agreement	109
3. Performance Security	113
4. Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment	115
5. Request to Tender	108

## 1. Letter of Acceptance

[On letterhead paper of the Employer]

[Date]

To: [name and address of the Supplier]

## SUBJECT: Notification of Award Contract No.:

SUPPLY OF .....

This is to notify you that your Tender dated [insert date] for execution of the [name of the Contract and identification number, as given in the Special Conditions of Contract] for the Contract Price of the equivalent of [insert amount in numbers and words] [insert name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers is hereby accepted by our Agency.

We request you to furnish the Performance Security within [insert number] days from the date of this letter in accordance with the Special Conditions of Contract, using for that purpose the Performance Security form (#3) which is provided in Section IX (Contract Forms) of the Tender Documents.

In accordance with Instructions to Tenderers Clause 42 Notification of Award, this letter shall serve as a binding contract until the final contract is prepared and executed.

Authorised Signature:	
Name and Title of Signatory:	
Name of Agency:	

Attachment: Draft Contract

## 2. Contract Agreement

[The successful Tenderer shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]

**THIS CONTRACT AGREEMENT** is made on this [*insert: number*] day of [*insert: month*], [*insert: year*].

### BETWEEN

- (1) [insert complete name of Employer], a [ insert description of type of legal entity, for example, an agency of the Ministry of .... of the Government of the Independent State of Samoa, or corporation incorporated under the laws of the government of the Independent State of Samoa ] ("Employer"), of the one part; and
- (2)[*insert name of Supplier*], a corporation incorporated under the laws of [*insert: country* of Supplier] and having its principal place of business at [*insert: address of* Supplier] ("Supplier") of the other part.

**WHEREA**S the Employer invited Tenders for the supply of certain Goods and Related Services, as specified in *[insert brief description of Goods and Services]* ("Goods").

**AND** the Employer has accepted the Tender by the Supplier for the supply of the Goods and [insert description of the] Related Services ("Services") in accordance with the terms and conditions as set out in this Contract.

the sum of [and figures, expressed in the Contract currency(ies) ] ("Contract Price").

### NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the General and Special Conditions of Contract referred to and they shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Contract.
- In consideration of the payments to be made by the Employer to the Supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the Supplier hereby covenants with the Employer to provide the Goods and Services and to remedy the defects therein in conformity with the provisions of this Contract.
- The Employer covenants to pay the Supplier in the amount not exceeding [INSERT CONTRACT PRICE IN WORDS] (INSERT CONTRACT PRICE IN FIGURES) inclusive of [please insert] ("Contract Price") in consideration of the provision of the Goods and Services in full

compliance and in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract including but not limited to remedying the defects.

- 4. The documents forming this Contract shall comprise the following and each shall be read and construed as an integral part of the Contract:
  - (a) Contract Agreement
  - (b) Notification of Award
  - (c) General Conditions of Contract ("GCC")
  - (d) Special Conditions of Contract ("SCC")
  - (e) The Supplier's Tender
  - (f) Technical Requirements (including Schedule of Requirements and Technical Specifications)
  - (g) Supplier's Tender Price Schedule

**IN WITNESS** whereof the Parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with the laws of the Independent State of Samoa on the day, month and year indicated above.

EXECUTED by [insert details] FOR THE [insert], for and on behalf of the INDEPENDENT STATE STATE OF SAMOA	) ) )
In the presence of:	)
(Witness Name)	
(Designation)	
EXECUTED by [insert details] FOR THE [insert], for and on behalf of the [INSERT SUPPLIER]	)
in the presence of:	)
Director	

(Director/Secretary)

.....

## 3. Performance Security

[**The bank**, as requested by the successful Tenderer, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]

Date: [insert date (as day, month, and year) CT No. and title: [insert no. and title of tendering process]

Bank's Branch or Office: [insert complete name of Guarantor]

Beneficiary: [insert complete name of Employer]

**PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.:** [insert Performance Guarantee number]

We have been informed that *[insert complete name of Supplier]* ("Supplier") has entered into Contract No. *[insert number]* dated *[insert day and month], [insert year]* with you, for the supply of *[description of Goods and related Services]* ("Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a Performance Guarantee is required.

At the request of the Supplier, we hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum(s) not exceeding *[insert amount(s)<sup>1</sup> in figures and words]* upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing declaring the Supplier to be in default under the Contract, without cavil or argument, or your needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This Guarantee shall expire no later than the *[insert number]* day of *[insert month] [insert year*],<sup>2</sup> and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office on or before that date. This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, ICC Publication No. 458, except that subparagraph (ii) of Sub-article 20(a) is excluded.

## .....

### Authorised Signatures for Bank and Supplier

### Note

Italicized text following is for guidance on how to prepare this guarantee and is to be deleted from final document

<sup>1</sup>The Bank shall insert the amount(s) specified in the SCC and denominated, as specified in the SCC, either in the currency(ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Employer.

<sup>2</sup> Dates established in accordance with Clause 18.4 of the General Conditions of Contract ("GCC"), taking into account any warranty obligations of the Supplier under Clause 16.2 of the GCC intended to be secured by a partial Performance Guarantee. The Employer should note that in the event of an extension of the time to perform the Contract, the Employer would need to request an extension of this Guarantee from the Bank. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the Guarantee. In preparing this Guarantee, the Employer might consider adding the following text to the Form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "We agree to a one-time extension of this Guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Employer's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to us before the expiry of the Guarantee."

# 4. Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment

[**The bank**, as requested by the successful Tenderer, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated on its own Letter Head]

Date: [insert date (as day, month, and year) CT No. and title: [insert number and title of tendering process]

Bank's Branch or Office: [insert complete name of Guarantor]

Beneficiary: [insert legal name and address of Employer]

**ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.:** [insert Advance Payment Guarantee no.]

We, [insert legal name and address of bank], have been informed that [insert complete name and address of Supplier] ("Supplier") has entered into Contract No. [insert number] dated [insert date of Agreement] with you, for the supply of [insert types of Goods to be delivered] ("Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Supplier, we irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[insert amount(s)<sup>1</sup> in figures and words]* upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing declaring that the Supplier is in breach of its obligation under the Contract because the Supplier used the advance payment for purposes other than toward delivery of the Goods.

It is a condition for any claim and payment under this Guarantee to be made that the advance payment referred to above must have been received by the Supplier on its account *[insert number and domicile of the account]* 

This Guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Supplier under the Contract until *[insert date]*.

.....

## Authorised Signatures for Bank and Supplier

Note

Italicised text following is for guidance on how to prepare this guarantee and is to be deleted from final document

<sup>1</sup>The bank shall insert the amount(s) specified in the SCC and denominated, as specified in the SCC, either in the currency(ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Employer

<sup>2</sup>Insert the Delivery date stipulated in the Contract Delivery Schedule. The Employer should note that in the event of an extension of the time to perform the Contract, the Employer would need to request an extension of this Guarantee from the bank. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the Guarantee. In preparing this Guarantee, the Employer might consider adding the following text to the Form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "We agree to a one-time extension of this Guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months][one year], in response to the Employer's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to us before the expiry of the Guarantee."

## **5. Request to Tender (RTT)** [TO BE PUBLISHED ON IMPLEMENTING AGENCY LETTERHEAD] Independent State of SAMOA

[ insert: name of Project ]

[ insert: RTT Title ]

[ insert: **RTT Number** ]

- 1 The Government of Samoa has available funds for [Insert Donor name/ project name/ identifying project number] and it intends to apply part of the proceeds of the funds under the Contract for [insert Contract name/identifying number. of Contract].
- 2 The *[insert name of Implementing Agency]* now invites interested tenders from eligible and qualified Tenderers for *[insert brief description of the Goods to be procured]*.
- 3 Tendering will be conducted through the open tender procedure specified in the Government of Samoa Tenders Board Guidelines for Procurement and Contracting: Goods, Works and General Service (GWGS) January 2013 and participation is open generally to eligible tenders from World Trade Organization member countries apart from specific exclusions stated in Section V of the Tender Document, according to particular donor/funding institution involvement.
- 4 Interested eligible Tenderers may obtain further information from [insert name of Implementing Agency; name of Contact Entity; insert name and e-mail of officer in charge] and inspect the Tendering Documents at the address given below [state address at end of this IFT] from [insert office hours].<sup>6</sup>
- 5 Qualifications requirements include: *[insert a list of technical, financial, legal and other requirements]*. A margin of preference for goods manufactured domestically in Samoa shall not be applied. Additional details are provided in the Tendering Documents.
- 6 A complete set of Tender Documents in *English* may be downloaded from the [insert name of Employer] using the following link at [*please insert link*].
- 7 Electronic tendering is not permitted. Tenders must be delivered to the address below at or before 11 a.m. Monday [date/month/year]. Late tenders will be rejected.

Tenders will be opened in the presence of the Tenderers or Tenderer's Representatives (and also in the presence of representatives of the procuring entity and Tenders Board) at the address below and commencing from **11:30 AM** ON THE SAME DAY the Tenders are opened by the Tenders Board.

8 All Tenders must be accompanied as appropriate by a **Tender Security in the form** of a bank guarantee and submitted to the Secretary Tenders Board 4<sup>th</sup> Floor, Central Bank of Samoa Building, Beach Road, APIA, SAMOA. Tenders may be submitted by hand delivery or via courier mail.